
 
 

 

February 15, 2017 

 

2016 YEAR-END HEALTH CARE COMPLIANCE AND ENFORCEMENT 
UPDATE - PROVIDERS 

 

To Our Clients and Friends:  

Just days into the new administration's regime, the U.S. health care sector is at the forefront of the 
President's and Congress's attention. Repeal and, perhaps, replacement of the Affordable Care Act 
("ACA"), a much-debated Republican stalking horse for more than half a decade, could now be near at 
hand. Legislative and executive action on this front is likely to dominate discussion in 2017, but what 
that means for U.S. health care providers, particularly in the regulatory and enforcement areas unrelated 
to the more controversial exchanges and individual and employer mandates, remains to be seen.  

As we await further signs regarding the fate of the ACA and the scope of any successor legislation, we 
will focus here on health care fraud and abuse enforcement activity during the final year of the Obama 
administration. It will come as no surprise to practitioners in the health care fraud and abuse field and 
participants in the health care industry that the administration did not go out quietly. Both the U.S. 
Department of Justice ("DOJ") and the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services ("HHS") pursued 
wide-ranging and robust enforcement agendas in 2016, resulting in significant recoveries under the False 
Claims Act ("FCA"), a steady stream of criminal health care fraud actions, and amplified civil monetary 
penalties and administrative exclusions.  

In keeping with the structure of our 2015 Year-End Health Care Compliance and Enforcement Update 
– Providers ("2015 Year-End Update"), we address below regulatory and enforcement developments 
that affected health care providers during the past year. This update begins by addressing DOJ 
enforcement activity targeting health care providers, activity which--as in years past--centered on civil 
and criminal FCA investigations, resolutions, and cases. We then turn to noteworthy HHS enforcement 
matters, Anti-Kickback Statute ("AKS") developments, and Stark Law activity from 2016. Finally, we 
address significant government health program payment and reimbursement issues from the past year. 
A collection of Gibson Dunn's recent publications on enforcement and regulatory issues confronting 
health care providers, as well as a link to our recent webcast, Hot Topics in Fraud and Abuse 
Enforcement Involving Health Care Providers, may be found on our website. 

I. DOJ Enforcement Activity 

A. False Claims Act Enforcement Activity 

DOJ enforcement efforts in the second half of 2016 allowed President Obama's administration to close 
out the year with 106 announced settlements against health care providers, resulting in recoveries of 
approximately $1.14 billion. In terms of both overall numbers and dollar value, the past year's settlements 

http://www.gibsondunn.com/publications/Pages/2015-Year-End-Health-Care-Compliance-and-Enforcement-Update--Providers.aspx
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were significantly lower than those in 2015, which saw 195 settlements and recoveries of nearly $2 
billion.  

The 2016 calendar-year settlements spanned a range of provider types and legal theories, as the charts 
below illustrate.  

Number of FCA Settlements with Providers, by Provider Type: 

 

As usual, hospitals, clinics, and single providers represented the largest proportion of provider 
settlements (more than sixty percent of the 106 resolutions). Hospitals entered into thirty-three 
settlements with the DOJ in 2016, while clinics and single providers agreed to thirty-one settlements. 
This fairly even split contrasts with 2015, when settlements with hospitals far outpaced settlements with 
clinics and single providers (121 to twenty-seven), as a result of a nationwide investigation that ensnared 
a large number of hospitals (as reported on in both our 2015 Year-End and 2016 Mid-Year Health Care 
Compliance and Enforcement Update - Providers ("2016 Mid-Year Update")). Absent a large-scale 
sweep (like that in 2015), the DOJ typically resolves a similar number of matters each year with hospitals, 
on the one hand, and clinics and single providers, on the other.  

In 2016, the DOJ recovered almost $492 million from hospitals, compared to the approximately $93 
million collected from smaller clinics and single providers. Skilled nursing and rehabilitation services 
providers were responsible for a higher portion of the total dollars recovered ($318 million) than the 
relatively low number of settlements (eleven) might have suggested.  

http://www.gibsondunn.com/publications/Pages/2015-Year-End-Health-Care-Compliance-and-Enforcement-Update--Providers.aspx
http://www.gibsondunn.com/publications/Pages/2016-Mid-Year-Health-Care-Compliance-and-Enforcement-Update--Providers.aspx
http://www.gibsondunn.com/publications/Pages/2016-Mid-Year-Health-Care-Compliance-and-Enforcement-Update--Providers.aspx
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Number of FCA Settlements with Providers, by Allegation Type:  

 

Not surprisingly, allegations relating to medical necessity far outpaced other theories of liability. What 
is more interesting is the significant number of settlements based on allegations that services were never 
provided--in the prior two years, this theory has provided the basis for fewer settlements than both the 
AKS and the Stark Law. Yet, in 2016, services-not-provided settlements accounted for more total 
settlements than alleged AKS and Stark Law violations combined.   

Nevertheless, the AKS featured in the largest FCA settlement involving a provider in 2016.  On 
September 30, 2016, Tenet Healthcare Corporation and certain of its subsidiaries entered into a civil 
Settlement Agreement with the United States and others to resolve allegations that four hospitals located 
in the southeastern United States entered into referral source arrangements in violation of various federal 
and state laws, including federal and state anti-kickback statutes and false claims acts.[1]  Under the 
Settlement Agreement, Tenet agreed to pay $368 million, plus interest, to the United States, the State of 
Georgia, and the State of South Carolina.[2]  A Tenet subsidiary simultaneously entered into a Non-
Prosecution Agreement with the DOJ's Criminal Division and the U.S. Attorney's Office for the Northern 
District of Georgia; the Agreement, inter alia, requires Tenet to retain an independent compliance 
monitor to assess, oversee, and monitor Tenet's compliance with the terms of the Agreement.[3]  As 
contemplated by the Settlement Agreement, the DOJ also filed a criminal Information against two Tenet 
subsidiaries, alleging that each entity conspired to violate the AKS and defraud the United States.[4]  The 
two entities entered into Plea Agreements, under which they agreed to plead guilty and to pay forfeiture 
money judgments totaling approximately $146 million.[5] 
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The second largest provider settlement in 2016 involved Life Care Centers of America, an operator of 
skilled nursing facilities, and its owner, Forrest Preston. The settlement resolved allegations that Life 
Care systematically billed Medicare and TRICARE for rehabilitation therapy services that exceeded the 
level of care beneficiaries actually required. In particular, the government alleged that Life Care adopted 
policies and practices to place as many patients as possible in the group that receives the highest level of 
rehab therapy reimbursed by Medicare Part A. Under the terms of the settlement, Life Care and Preston 
agreed to pay the government $145 million; two former Life Care employees, who brought suit under 
the FCA's qui tam provisions, received nearly $30 million of that sum.[6]  

The Life Care settlement first made headlines--including in our 2014 Year-End Health Care Compliance 
and Enforcement Update – Providers ("2014 Year-End Update") --when the district court decided to 
permit the government to rely on statistical sampling and extrapolation to support FCA liability.[7] That 
decision, coupled with another decision issued the same day denying Life Care's motion to exclude as 
unreliable the testimony of the government's sampling expert,[8] allowed the government to extrapolate 
from a relatively small set of claims--just 400 total--to the entire universe of Medicare claims submitted 
by LifeCare, a whopping 54,396 potentially at-issue claims. The case is a sobering reminder of the 
potentially expansive liability in nationwide cases against providers, especially in light of the FCA's per-
claim penalties and treble damages.  

The Life Care settlement is also noteworthy as an illustration of the government's application of the 
principles of individual accountability set out in the Yates Memorandum, which was issued in September 
2015.[9] Before the Yates Memorandum, relators and the government generally focused their attention, 
at least in civil cases, on corporations rather than individuals (based in part on companies' greater ability 
to pay settlements). This pre-Yates Memorandum practice was evident in the management of the Life 
Care litigation at its earliest stages: although relators originally named several individuals (including 
Preston) as defendants, they were voluntarily dismissed from the litigation in October 2014.[10] 

Post-Yates, however, the government changed course by bringing a separate civil action against 
Preston.[11] The government's complaint against Preston was filed just seven months after the Yates 
Memorandum (and six months before the settlement was announced). The inclusion of Preston in the 
settlement gives at least the appearance of individual accountability, by holding Preston and Life Care 
jointly liable for the full settlement amount.[12] Although insurance coverage and director 
indemnification policies may well ensure that Preston does not suffer any direct financial losses, the 
collateral consequences--including reputational harm--may well satisfy the government's expectations 
regarding individual accountability in the civil context. 

B. FCA-Related Case Law Developments 

1. Statistical Sampling  

As reported in our 2016 Mid-Year Update, the first half of 2016 saw some developments--particularly 
at the district court level--regarding the use of statistical sampling to establish liability in FCA cases. In 
these cases, plaintiffs and/or the government have attempted to establish that a certain number of claims 
in a much larger universe were "false" for purposes of FCA liability based on a review of only a sample 

http://www.gibsondunn.com/publications/Pages/2014-Year-End-Health-Care-Compliance--Enforcement-Update--Providers.aspx#_ftnref24
http://www.gibsondunn.com/publications/Pages/2014-Year-End-Health-Care-Compliance--Enforcement-Update--Providers.aspx#_ftnref24
http://www.gibsondunn.com/publications/Pages/2016-Mid-Year-Health-Care-Compliance-and-Enforcement-Update--Providers.aspx
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of the claims. Generally, district courts have declined to hold that statistical evidence is, per se and as a 
matter of law, inadmissible to establish the falsity of claims subject to direct review (although courts 
have been careful to note that other evidentiary issues evaluated on a case-by-case basis may preclude 
the use of sampling to establish liability in some circumstances). To date, no appellate court has weighed 
in on this issue in the FCA context.  

Defendants continue to oppose the practice of extrapolating falsity from both an evidentiary and a legal 
perspective. For example, Prime Healthcare filed a motion on September 1, 2016, in the Central District 
of California to exclude, as a matter of law, statistical sampling to establish falsity under the FCA.[13] 
In that case, the government has alleged that there are more than 35,000 claims potentially at issue. Prime 
Healthcare filed its motion to exclude even before it had answered the government's intervened 
complaint. But the court declined to consider the issue given the early stage of the litigation; indeed, as 
of the time of Prime Healthcare's motion, neither the government nor relator had filed any report 
suggesting the use of statistical sampling to establish falsity.[14] The court recognized, however, that at 
some point it would likely be called upon to address the question: under the court's order, Prime 
Healthcare is free to renew its motion "[i]f the government attempts to introduce sampling evidence" at 
any point in the litigation.[15] 

As noted above, the federal courts of appeals have yet to address the use of sampling to establish liability 
in FCA cases. Two closely watched cases--United States ex rel. Michaels v. Agape Senior Community, 
Inc. and United States ex rel. Paradies v. AseraCare, Inc.--were billed as the first cases in which an 
appellate court might weigh in on these important issues. During oral argument in Agape, however, the 
Fourth Circuit panel signaled that it was not inclined to reach the merits of the statistical sampling 
question. The panel has not decided the case, and may ultimately reach the question despite its 
suggestions to the contrary during oral argument. As to AseraCare, the issue on appeal to the Eleventh 
Circuit focuses on the district court's decision to vacate a jury's finding of liability after trial and to grant 
summary judgment in favor of AseraCare based on the court's view that a mere difference of medical 
opinion is insufficient to support FCA liability. The propriety of the district court's earlier decision to 
permit statistical sampling is not squarely presented in AseraCare (at least not yet). Thus, it may be some 
time before the appellate courts actually weigh in on, and bring clarity to, this closely watched and 
heavily litigated issue. 

2. The Supreme Court's Escobar Decision 

This past year was notable not only because of blockbuster settlements, but also because of critical 
developments in FCA jurisprudence. As we reported in our 2016 Mid-Year Update, the Supreme Court's 
landmark Escobar decision reframes key questions that arise in many FCA cases against health care 
providers. Although the Court affirmed the viability of the "implied false certification" theory of liability 
under certain circumstances, the Court also recast the falsity analysis in common-law terms and 
sharpened the FCA's "demanding" materiality standard. For complete coverage of post-Escobar 
developments, please refer to our 2016 Year-End False Claims Act Update. 

Of course, Escobar involved a health care provider, and it will come as no surprise to those who followed 
the case that it will alter the contours of cases that the government and relators can pursue against 

http://www.gibsondunn.com/publications/Pages/2016-Mid-Year-FDA-and-Health-Care-Compliance--Enforcement-Update-Drugs--Devices.aspx
http://www.gibsondunn.com/publications/Pages/2016-Year-End-False-Claims-Act-Update.aspx
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providers in the future. Since the Supreme Court decided Escobar in June 2016, FCA defendants have 
invoked Escobar to attempt to scale back the scope of FCA liability. In the first set of district court--and, 
to a lesser extent, appellate court--decisions applying Escobar, two key issues regarding the meaning of 
Escobar have been the focus: (1) the extent to which a plaintiff must identify specific representations in 
a claim for payment that are rendered false or misleading to support an "implied false certification" 
theory of liability; and (2) the proper application of the FCA's materiality element, as clarified by 
Escobar.  

a) Defining the Boundaries of an "Implied False Certification" Claim 

The Supreme Court stated in Escobar that "the implied certification theory can be a basis for [FCA] 
liability, at least where two conditions" are met: (1) "the claim does not merely request payment, but 
also makes specific representations about the goods or services provided"; and (2) "the defendant's 
failure to disclose noncompliance with material statutory, regulatory, or contractual requirements makes 
those representations misleading half-truths."[16] In reaching that conclusion, the Court explained that 
the phrase "false or fraudulent" under the FCA should be interpreted in accordance with the meaning of 
those terms at common law.[17]  

Since Escobar, the lower courts have reached different conclusions as to the precise requirements for 
showing liability based on an implied certification. A number of courts have taken Escobar at face value, 
requiring the FCA plaintiff to show both of Escobar's conditions, including that the defendant made 
"specific" misleading representations about the goods or services provided to be liable based on an 
implied certification theory.[18] One of these courts observed that imposing liability in the absence of a 
sufficiently "specific" misrepresentation about the goods or services provided "would result in an 
'extraordinarily expansive view of liability' under the FCA, a view that the Supreme Court rejected in 
Escobar."[19]  

But some courts have asserted that they are not bound by Escobar's "specific representation" 
requirement. For example, in Rose v. Stephens Institute, the Northern District of California rejected the 
argument "that Escobar establishes a rigid" test for falsity "that applies to every single implied false 
certification claim."[20] Reasoning that the Supreme Court left the door open by limiting its holding to 
"at least" the circumstances before it in Escobar and by expressly declining to "resolve whether all claims 
for payment implicitly represent that the billing party is legally entitled to payment," the court held that 
a relator can state an implied false certification claim without necessarily identifying a "specific" 
representation that was a "misleading half-truth" in any claim.[21] 

In United States ex rel. Brown v. Celgene Corp., one of the first cases against a pharmaceutical or device 
company to test this theory, the Central District of California followed Rose and held that a relator's 
implied false certification allegations against the pharmaceutical company Celgene Corp.--based on off-
label promotion and alleged kickbacks--could survive despite the fact that the relator failed to identify 
any "specific misrepresentation" made in a claim for payment.[22]  

Federal appellate courts have not yet had the opportunity to fully develop their take on the scope of 
Escobar's "two conditions," including whether a "specific representation" is required. The Seventh 
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Circuit has recently signaled that it will enforce a strict reading of Escobar's requirements. In United 
States v. Sanford-Brown Ltd., for example, the Seventh Circuit affirmed summary judgment in favor of 
a defendant where the relator offered no evidence that the defendant had made "any representations at 
all," explaining that "bare speculation that [a defendant] made misleading representations is 
insufficient."[23] Other federal appellate courts are likely to begin to address the "two conditions" in 
2017. Indeed, the Rose court subsequently certified its decision embracing a less restrictive reading for 
interlocutory appeal to the Ninth Circuit.[24] And in United States ex rel. Panarello v. Kaplan Early 
Learning Co., a magistrate judge in the Western District of New York similarly declined to require an 
FCA plaintiff to show "specific representations," but recommended that the question be certified for 
interlocutory appeal to the Second Circuit.[25] As appellate courts take their turns at addressing this 
issue, we will watch carefully for any emerging circuit split that could send this issue back to the Supreme 
Court sooner rather than later. 

b) Application of Escobar's "Demanding" Materiality Standard 

In Escobar, the Supreme Court not only specified the requirements for the implied false certification 
theory, but also reframed the FCA's materiality standard as a question of whether a violation of the 
specific statute, regulation, or requirement at issue would actually have affected the government's 
decision to pay for a claim had the government known of the alleged noncompliance.[26] In so doing, 
the Court made clear that materiality does not exist merely because the government may have the option 
not to pay a claim due to the alleged wrongdoing. The Court also explained that whether the particular 
statutory, regulatory, or contractual requirement at issue is specifically labeled a condition of payment 
remains relevant to materiality, but it is not dispositive.[27] The Court also stated that the FCA's 
materiality requirement, which is an important bulwark against plaintiffs looking to bootstrap garden-
variety regulatory violations or breach of contract claims into FCA liability, is "demanding" and 
"rigorous"--and that courts must ensure FCA plaintiffs satisfy this "rigorous" requirement by pleading 
facts showing materiality "with plausibility and particularity under Federal Rules of Civil Procedure 8 
and 9(b)."[28] 

Since Escobar, several courts have seized on the Court's command to rigorously review a complaint's 
materiality allegations at the motion to dismiss stage--and have demanded that complaints include 
plausible, more-than-conclusory allegations showing that (1) the government either actually does not 
pay claims involving violations of the statute, rule, or regulation at issue, or (2) the government was 
unaware of the violation but "would not have paid" the claims at issue "had it known of" the alleged 
violations.[29]  

In Sanford-Brown, one of the first appellate court decisions on the issue, the Seventh Circuit held that a 
relator must provide "evidence that the government's decision to pay" a claim "would likely or actually 
have been different had it known of [the defendant's] alleged noncompliance" with the statute, rule, or 
regulation at issue.[30] The court affirmed summary judgment for the defendant, concluding the alleged 
noncompliance was not material to the government's decision to pay claims because the government had 
"already examined" the defendant "multiple times over and concluded that neither administrative 
penalties nor termination was warranted."[31] Similarly, in United States ex rel. D'Agostino v. ev3, Inc., 
which is discussed in further detail below, the First Circuit concluded that allegations that a defendant's 



 
 

 

8 

misconduct--i.e., misstatements to FDA during the drug approval process--"could have" influenced 
"FDA to grant approval" failed to satisfy the "demanding" materiality standard set by Escobar.[32] In 
holding the relator had not adequately alleged materiality, the First Circuit also relied on the fact that the 
government neither "denied reimbursement" for the claims at issue nor took any other regulatory actions 
despite having been made aware of the allegations of the defendant's fraudulent conduct six years 
earlier.[33]  

In line with Escobar's statement that identifying a provision as a condition of payment is "not 
automatically dispositive" of materiality,[34] some courts have also dismissed complaints that merely 
allege payment "was conditioned on the claim being compliant" with the allegedly violated laws.[35] 
Similarly, nakedly alleging that the government "has a practice of not paying claims" involving the 
alleged violations is not enough to survive the rigorous pleading requirements reiterated in Escobar, 
especially when the government has actually paid claims after learning of the alleged violations.[36] 

C. Criminal Prosecutions 

As reported in our 2016 Mid-Year Update, two major, record-breaking criminal investigations marked 
the first six months of 2016. In one, the DOJ brought charges against 301 individuals in a civil and 
criminal takedown of unprecedented scope, which was coordinated by the Medicare Fraud Strike 
Force.[37] The other record-breaking investigation involved only three individuals, but a remarkable $1 
billion of allegedly fraudulent claims. According to the government, that alleged fraud and money 
laundering scheme centered around the provision of medically unnecessary services at skilled nursing 
and assisted living facilities and the payment of kickbacks.[38] 

The DOJ continued its routine enforcement efforts against individuals involved in relatively small-scale 
schemes to defraud the federal health care program (particularly in the home health care space). For 
example, the administrator of five home health agencies in the Houston, Texas area pleaded guilty for 
her role in a fraud scheme in which she and her co-conspirators allegedly paid illegal kickbacks for 
patient referrals for services that were not medically necessary and/or never were provided.[39] The 
scheme cost the agencies almost $8 million in purported fraudulent payments.[40] An administrator of 
a Miami-based home health agency was convicted after a jury trial for a similar scheme that resulted in 
$2.5 million in allegedly fraudulent reimbursements.[41] These cases, and others like them, illustrate the 
DOJ's commitment to combatting fraud schemes both large and small and the concentration of resources 
in areas that historically have proven to be particularly susceptible to fraudulent activity.  

Although it is difficult to predict the enforcement priorities of the next presidential administration, recent 
DOJ leaders have signaled that the criminal toolkit will be brought to bear as appropriate in an increasing 
number of corporate health care fraud investigations. 

http://www.gibsondunn.com/publications/Pages/2016-Mid-Year-Health-Care-Compliance-and-Enforcement-Update--Providers.aspx
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II. HHS Enforcement Activity 

A. HHS OIG Activity 

1. 2016 Developments and Trends 

As we predicted in our 2016 Mid-Year Update, HHS OIG's $5.66 billion in expected recoveries from its 
investigative and audit enforcement efforts in 2016 far surpassed the agency's abnormally low recoveries 
in 2015.[42] (In 2015, HHS OIG expected to recover only $3.35 billion, far lower than the more than $5 
billion in expected recoveries in each of the prior two years.[43]) Expected recoveries, as reported by 
HHS OIG, consist of audit receivables (representing amounts identified in OIG audits that HHS officials 
have determined should not be charged to the government) and investigative receivables (consisting of 
expected criminal penalties, civil or administrative judgments, or settlements that have been ordered or 
agreed upon).[44] HHS OIG's improved performance in Fiscal Year 2016 was driven by investigative 
receivables of $4.46 billion, which is more in line with prior years than with the slower Fiscal Year 
2015.[45] 

Despite the jump in the dollar value of recoveries, total enforcement activity in 2016 changed little from 
2015, with 844 criminal actions and 708 civil actions initiated. These figures are considerably higher 
than the enforcement activity figures as recently as five years ago, due to a sustained, relatively 
significant increase during President Obama's second term.[46] The initial increase in total enforcement 
activity from 2012 to 2015 was driven in large part by an increase in both criminal and, even more so, 
civil enforcement activity. Between 2015 and 2016, criminal enforcement efforts leveled off (and 
decreased slightly), whereas civil enforcement efforts have continued to increase (albeit at a slower rate). 
The increased activity, particularly in civil actions, may reflect the work of the new HHS OIG affirmative 
litigation team first announced in 2015. The result of these trends in HHS OIG enforcement action is 
that, today, HHS OIG plays a much more active role in enforcement, and the agency is increasingly 
reliant on its civil enforcement toolkit. 

 

http://www.gibsondunn.com/publications/Pages/2016-Mid-Year-Health-Care-Compliance-and-Enforcement-Update--Providers.aspx
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2. Proposed Rule Amending Regulation Governing State Medicaid Fraud 
Control Units 

In September 2016, CMS and HHS OIG announced a proposed rule amending the regulation governing 
State Medicaid Fraud Control Units ("MFCUs"), which was first adopted in 1978 and had been amended 
only twice since then.[47] Much has changed in that time, and the proposed rule largely plays catch-up 
with changes in both policy and practices over the past four decades. 

Perhaps the most significant development reflected in the proposed rule are certain measures designed 
to ensure that MFCUs work more closely with their federal counterparts. For example, the proposed rule 
would require MFCUs to submit information regarding convictions they obtain to OIG within thirty days 
of sentencing, so that OIG can pursue program suspension and/or exclusion as appropriate.[48] The 
proposed rule also includes a requirement that MFCUs coordinate with federal investigators and 
prosecutors on overlapping matters.[49] 

The proposed rule also: 

• incorporates statutory changes, such as raising the federal matching rate for operating costs from 
fifty percent to seventy-five percent, allowing the MFCUs to seek approval from the Inspector 
General of the relevant agency (usually HHS) to prosecute violations of state law related to fraud (as 
long as the fraud is primarily related to Medicaid), and giving the MFCUs the option to investigate 
and prosecute patient abuse or neglect in board and care facilities, regardless of whether the facilities 
receive Medicaid payments;[50] 

• provides additional guidance to MFCUs on administrative matters such as staffing of the MFCUs 
and the annual recertification process with OIG;[51] and 

• adds definitions for several terms, including "fraud," "abuse of patients," "neglect of patients," 
''misappropriation of patient funds," and "program abuse."[52] 

The definition of "fraud" is intended to clarify that the term encompasses both criminal and civil 
actions.[53] Although MFCUs have long spent much of their resources pursuing civil actions under 
existing regulations, their mission was historically defined as the investigation and prosecution of 
criminal violations. The revised definitions reflect the observation that federal and state health care 
prosecutors commonly use both criminal and civil remedies to resolve provider fraud cases.[54]  

The proposed rule also broadens the definition of "provider" to include individuals or entities that are 
"required to enroll in a State Medicaid program, such as ordering or referring physicians."[55] This 
modified definition seeks to underscore "that providers who are not furnishing items or services for 
which payment is claimed under Medicaid can be the subject of a MFCU investigation and 
prosecution."[56] 

In general, the changes reflected in the proposed rule expand the investigative and prosecutorial authority 
and the responsibilities of MFCUs (at least as compared to the authority and responsibilities described 
in the current version of the regulations). Notably, many of the proposed changes actually reflect current 
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policies and practices, and thus the regulation, if adopted, may serve only to formalize current practices 
rather than drive future changes.  

Many stakeholders submitted comments on the proposed rule by the November 21, 2016 deadline. We 
will monitor the agency's response to those comments and the impact they may have on any final 
rulemaking. 

3. Notable Reports and Reviews 

HHS OIG's public reports in 2016 included its annual review of MFCU activity for the prior fiscal 
year.[57] In 2015, MFCUs reported 1,553 convictions and 731 civil settlements and judgments, totaling 
$744 million in criminal and civil recoveries.[58] These numbers represent an increase in convictions 
but a decrease in civil resolutions compared to prior years, in contrast to the shift toward civil resolutions 
at the federal level.[59] HHS OIG exclusions based on MFCU referrals have increased over time, with 
more than 1,300 each in Fiscal Years 2014 and 2015, compared to 1,022 in 2013 and fewer than 750 per 
year in 2011 and 2012.[60] Although the MFCUs did produce more criminal convictions in Fiscal Year 
2015 than they had in prior years, the increase in the number of exclusions since 2011 has been far more 
dramatic, suggesting that it may be driven by HHS OIG's push for improvements in the reporting of 
convictions by the MFCUs to their federal counterparts.[61] The Texas MFCU was particularly 
successful in 2015, accounting for more than a quarter of the Fiscal Year 2015 recoveries, thanks to the 
completion of several large, multi-defendant investigations that resulted in significant recoveries.[62] 
Other states with relatively active and productive MFCUs included California, Florida, New York, 
Tennessee, and Wisconsin.[63]  

In June 2016, HHS OIG completed a review of home health fraud cases, which have been a focal point 
for enforcement for both HHS OIG and the DOJ (as noted above in Section I.C).[64] According to HHS 
OIG's report, common characteristics among OIG-investigated cases of home health fraud include: high 
percentages of episodes for which the beneficiary had no recent visits with supervising physicians that 
were not preceded by a hospital or nursing home stay (or where the beneficiary's primary diagnosis is 
diabetes or hypertension); and high percentages of beneficiaries with claims from multiple HHAs or with 
multiple home health readmissions in a short period of time.[65] HHS OIG has identified more than 500 
home health agencies and 4,500 physicians as outliers with respect to these characteristics, and expects 
to apply greater scrutiny to these outliers. This represents yet another example of using statistical tools 
to drive enforcement decisions. HHS OIG also used this process to identify twenty-seven "hotspots" in 
twelve states, many in areas that HHS OIG already considers to have high rates of Medicaid fraud.[66] 

These reports did not quite complete the agency's work plan for 2016; indeed, HHS OIG did not publish 
several reports that it had identified as forthcoming as of the time of our 2016 Mid-Year Update. Those 
reports--which include an analysis of outlier payments relating to outpatient short stay claims, payment 
credits related to the replacement of implanted medical devices, and the validation of hospital-submitted 
quality data--have been re-listed as goals for 2017.[67]  

HHS OIG's 2017 plan also includes some noteworthy new goals. For example, HHS OIG intends to 
conduct several reviews relating to skilled nursing facilities (on the heels of its extensive review of home 

http://www.gibsondunn.com/publications/Pages/2016-Mid-Year-Health-Care-Compliance-and-Enforcement-Update--Providers.aspx
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health agencies), including an analysis of unreported incidents of abuse and neglect, a review of 
reimbursements focusing on whether facilities bill for higher levels of care than are provided or 
necessary, and an evaluation of whether state agencies respond properly to complaints.[68] HHS OIG 
also expects to assess the effect of the CMS "two-midnight" rule.[69]  

4. Significant HHS OIG Enforcement Activity 

As noted above, HHS OIG invoked its enforcement authority aggressively in 2016, particularly in the 
area of Civil Monetary Penalties ("CMPs"). The agency's focus remained, as in years past, on instances 
of false and fraudulent billing, as well as home health agencies and emergency ambulance services.  

a) Exclusions 

Perhaps the most powerful tool in HHS OIG's enforcement toolkit is its ability (and, in some cases, its 
obligation) to exclude entities and individuals from participation in federal health care programs,[70] 
which can have a devastating impact on a provider's bottom line. 

After record-setting 2014 and 2015--in which HHS OIG excluded 4,017 and 4,112 entities and 
individuals, respectively, from government health care programs[71]--HHS OIG reported that it 
excluded 3,635 entities and individuals in Fiscal Year 2016.[72] The exclusions in calendar year 2016 
include forty-one entities, which included eight home health agencies, five clinics, four 
transportation/ambulance companies, and four pharmacies.[73] Of the individuals placed on the 
exclusion list in the calendar year, 285 were identified as business owners or executives.[74] Fifty-four 
of the excluded executives operated home health agencies and an additional twenty-four executives 
operated transportation or ambulance companies.[75] 

b) Civil Monetary Penalties 

In the 2016 calendar year, HHS OIG announced 169 CMPs, which resulted from settlement agreements 
and self-disclosures, and recovered approximately $52 million.[76] As noted in our 2016 Mid-Year 
Update, HHS OIG's increased pursuit of CMPs is likely attributable to the work of HHS OIG's new 
litigation team. In keeping with past years, HHS OIG primarily pursued CMPs for false or fraudulent 
billing and for the employment of individuals who entities knew or should have known were excluded 
from health care programs. These cases account for seventy and fifty-six, respectively, of the total 
number of CMPs assessed in 2016.[77] Additional penalties were assessed for violations of the 
Emergency Medical Treatment and Labor Act ("EMTALA"), violations of AKS and Stark Law 
physician self-referral prohibitions, drug price reporting requirements, and the improper submission of 
claims for emergency ambulance transportation.[78]  

The largest penalties in 2016 have come in self-disclosure cases. For example, the $8.6 million figure 
paid by Lancaster Healthcare Center in June 2016, summarized in the 2016 Mid-Year Update, is by far 
the largest CMP assessed in 2016. Other notable CMPs assessed in the second half of 2016 are 
summarized below:  

http://www.gibsondunn.com/publications/Pages/2016-Mid-Year-Health-Care-Compliance-and-Enforcement-Update--Providers.aspx
http://www.gibsondunn.com/publications/Pages/2016-Mid-Year-Health-Care-Compliance-and-Enforcement-Update--Providers.aspx
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• Memorial Hermann Health System: After self-disclosing issues to HHS OIG, Memorial Hermann 
agreed to pay more than $5.6 million to resolve claims that it improperly billed federal health care 
programs for certain outpatient services that automatically appended modifier 59 (for distinct or 
independent procedures or services provided to the same patient on the same day) or modifier 91 
(repeat diagnostic laboratory test) to Current Procedural Terminology codes. This CMP was the 
second largest of 2016.[79]  

• Stony Brook University Hospital: Like Memorial Hermann, Stony Brook self-disclosed conduct 
and then agreed to pay more than $3.2 million to resolve allegations that it failed to timely obtain re-
certifications of medical necessity for inpatient psychiatric services provided to Medicare Part A 
beneficiaries. HHS OIG also alleged that the hospital did not properly code daily activities in its 
Medicaid-qualified Continuing Day Treatment Program, resulting in Medicare Part B reimbursement 
for non-covered services to dual-eligible beneficiaries.[80] 

• University of California San Francisco Health (d/b/a UCSF Medical Center): UCSF Health also 
self-disclosed issues to HHS OIG; thereafter, it entered into a $1.4 million settlement to resolve 
allegations that it submitted claims for "new patient" evaluation and management outpatient clinic 
visits even though the patients at issue were actually "established patients" (and thus UCSF was only 
entitled to use a lower-paying Healthcare Common Procedure System code).[81] 

• Cheshire Medical Center and Dartmouth-Hitchcock Clinic: CMC and DHC also entered into a 
$1.4 million settlement after they self-disclosed certain conduct. HHS OIG alleged that CMC and 
DHC submitted claims to Medicare for services that were not performed as billed and/or were not 
medically necessary.[82] 

c) Corporate Integrity Agreements 

HHS OIG employs corporate integrity agreements ("CIAs") in an effort to ensure that providers comply 
with Medicare and Medicaid rules and regulations. After a robust 2015, which saw forty-seven CIAs 
take effect, 2016 saw a slight decline with a total of thirty-seven.[83] CIAs are often linked with other 
enforcement penalties. For example, a skilled nursing services company, the chairman of its board, and 
the senior vice president of reimbursement analysis settled civil claims that they allegedly violated the 
FCA. The government's allegations involved the purported submission of false or medically unnecessary 
services. The settlement provided for payments of $28.5 million from the company, $1 million from the 
board chairman, and $500,000 from the senior vice president. The settlement further provided for the 
company to enter into a CIA.[84] In another DOJ settlement involving allegations of medically 
unnecessary services, Vibra Healthcare agreed to pay $33 million and enter a five-year CIA.[85] Finally, 
Lexington Medical Center, a South Carolina hospital, agreed to a $17 million settlement and a five-year 
CIA for violations of the Stark Law and FCA with regard to physician employment agreements and 
practice acquisitions; its CIA calls for the appointment of a compliance officer, creation of a compliance 
committee, and oversight of compliance by the hospital's board of directors.[86] 

Although not yet finalized, Mylan Inc. announced on October 7, 2016 that it agreed to enter into a $465 
million settlement with the DOJ and expects to enter into a CIA with HHS OIG. The settlement follows 
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the DOJ's investigation into the company's classification of the allergy treatment EpiPen as a generic 
drug for purposes of the Medicaid Drug Rebate Program.[87] 

To underscore that CIAs have teeth, HHS OIG continues to pursue entities that violate the terms of their 
CIAs. For example, in September 2016, Kindred Healthcare paid a $3 million penalty--the largest 
penalty to date--for violating the terms of its CIA by using improper billing practices a year before its 
five-year agreement was set to expire.[88]  

d) HHS Guidance for Independent Review Organizations 

Health care provider CIAs often call for independent review organizations ("IROs"), which typically 
handle claim reviews or cost report reviews during the CIA period, to certify their independence and 
objectivity in connection with the review. Although IROs are engaged by the provider subject to the 
CIA, HHS OIG typically has the power to reject IROs that lack either independence or the necessary 
qualifications.  

In August 2016, HHS OIG released new independence and objectivity guidelines for IROs; HHS OIG's 
prior guidance on the subject dates back to 2010 and, before that, 2004.[89] The new guidelines are 
intended to reflect the Government Accountability Office's current auditing standards, which are referred 
to as the "Yellow Book" and were most recently revised in 2011. Although HHS OIG's guidance 
essentially confirms existing views regarding independence and objectivity, these guidelines crystallize 
those views.  

HHS OIG's guidance tracks the Yellow Book's definition of objectivity, which includes "independence 
of mind and appearance when providing audits, maintaining an attitude of impartiality, having 
intellectual honesty, and being free of conflicts of interest."[90] According to the guidance, 
independence of mind and appearance requires that IROs impartially judge all issues relating to the CIA 
review. The two categories identified as threats to independence are instructive. The first identified threat 
to independence--the "self-review threat"--is the threat that an auditor that has previously provided 
nonaudit services to the audited organization will not be able to appropriately (i.e., independently) 
evaluate the results of judgments made or services performed as part of those nonaudit services. The 
second identified threat is the "management participation threat," which is defined as the threat that 
results from an auditor taking on the role of management or otherwise performing management functions 
on behalf of the entity undergoing the audit.[91] 

The agency also incorporated into the new guidance the Yellow Book standards on professional 
judgment and competence, providing that auditors should use professional judgment in all aspects of 
their responsibilities, including following the independence standards and related conceptual framework; 
maintaining objectivity and credibility; assigning competent staff to the audit; defining the scope of 
work; evaluating, documenting, and reporting the results of the work; and maintaining appropriate 
quality control over the audit process.[92]  
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B. CMS Activity 

In 2016, CMS continued to pursue quality-of-care initiatives and address payment processing challenges, 
described in Section V. CMS also persisted in its anti-fraud efforts. For example, the proposed rule 
regarding MFCUs discussed above in Section II.A.2 was a joint effort between CMS and HHS OIG. 
And--as reported in our 2016 Mid-Year Update--CMS proposed (but has not yet finalized) a rule 
intended to enhance fraud controls associated with the provider enrollment process.  

Recent developments in CMS's program safeguard activities and other anti-fraud initiatives are described 
below. 

1. Transparency and Data Accessibility  

Access to data has been a focus for CMS for the past few years, and 2016 was no different.  

In January 2016, CMS proposed rules that would broaden the "qualified entity program" created by the 
ACA to enable certain entities to sell nonpublic analyses using Medicare data to providers or others who 
might use the analyses to improve care.[93] CMS promulgated a final rule (similar, though not identical, 
to the proposed rule) in July 2016.[94] CMS currently has certified sixteen entities as eligible to 
participate in the qualified entity program.[95] In its press release announcing the final rule, CMS noted 
that future rulemaking is expected to "expand the data available to qualified entities to include 
standardized extracts of Medicaid data."[96] 

CMS also continued to release and expand its library of already extensive data sets, including: 

• An "Open Payments" searchable dataset of more than eleven million records from 2015, accounting 
for more than $7 billion in payments;[97] 

• Updated datasets in Hospital Compare, a tool created to enable consumers to compare providers on 
more than 100 quality metrics;[98] 

• The Skilled Nursing Facility Utilization and Payment Public Use File, a newly available set of data 
that includes 2013 claims information from more than 15,000 skilled nursing facilities, accounting 
for $27 billion in Medicare payments;[99] 

• A second release of prescription drug cost data relating to Medicare Part D, which covers calendar 
year 2014 and includes data from more than one million providers accounting for approximately 
$121 billion in payments;[100] 

• The Hospice Utilization and Payment Public Use File, a newly released file which includes 2014 
claims information from 4,025 hospice providers, accounting for more than $15 billion in Medicare 
payments during 2014.[101]  

http://www.gibsondunn.com/publications/Pages/2016-Mid-Year-Health-Care-Compliance-and-Enforcement-Update--Providers.aspx
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• An update to the Market Saturation and Utilization Tool (formerly called the Moratoria Provider 
Services and Utilization Data Tool), which provides interactive maps and related data sets showing 
provider services and utilization data.[102] 

2. Moratoria and Other Enforcement Priorities  

The ACA authorizes CMS to impose moratoria on certain geographic areas, blocking any new provider 
enrollments within regions designated as "hot spots" for fraud.[103] The moratoria, which may focus on 
particular provider categories, are imposed after consultation with the DOJ and HHS OIG (and, in the 
case of Medicaid, with State Medicaid agencies) and reviewed every six months to assess whether they 
remain necessary.[104] 

In 2013 to 2014, CMS established moratoria affecting home health programs and ground ambulance 
services in several cities.[105] On July 29, 2016, CMS announced that it would expand and extend these 
moratoria to cover home health agencies state-wide in Florida, Texas, Illinois, and Michigan, and non-
emergency ground ambulance suppliers in New Jersey, Pennsylvania, and Texas.[106] (The initial 
versions of these moratoria focused on particular cities within those states.[107]) CMS did, however, lift 
a temporary moratorium affecting Medicare Part B, Medicaid, and Children's Health Program 
emergency ground ambulance suppliers; the moratorium now in place relates specifically to non-
emergency services.[108] 

C. OCR and HIPAA Enforcement 

In November 2016, HHS's Office of Civil Rights ("OCR") reported that since the Health Information 
Portability and Accountability Act ("HIPAA") privacy rules went in effect in April 2003, it has received 
more than 146,345 HIPAA complaints, of which it has resolved 143,230.[109] In the 2016 calendar year, 
OCR reported thirteen settlements totaling approximately $23.5 million.[110] This is a dramatic increase 
from the approximately $6.2 million reported in 2015 from six settlements.[111]  

1. 2016 Developments 

a) HIPAA Compliance Audits 

As noted in our 2015 Year-End Update, OCR announced that HIPAA compliance audits were to begin 
anew in early 2016.[112] In July 2016, OCR announced its launch of Phase 2 of the Privacy, Security, 
and Breach Notification Audit Program; the pilot audit program and Phase 1 occurred in 2011 and 
2012.[113] Phase 2 primarily will involve desk audits supplemented by some on-site audits to review 
the policies and procedures of covered entities and business associates with respect to the specifications 
of the Privacy, Security, and Breach Notification Rules.[114]  

The audit process will begin with an email request for verification of an entity's address and contact 
information, followed by a pre-audit questionnaire to gather data regarding the size, type, and operations 
of prospective auditees. If an entity does not respond to the questionnaire, OCR will gather publically 
available data. This data, along with other information, will be used to create potential audit subject 

http://www.gibsondunn.com/publications/Pages/2015-Year-End-Health-Care-Compliance-and-Enforcement-Update--Providers.aspx
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pools. OCR has stated that it is "committed to transparency about the [audit] process [and] will post 
updated audit protocols on its website" as the audit process progresses.[115]  

b) HIPAA in the Digital Age 

On October 6, 2016, HHS OIG released guidance on HIPAA and Cloud Computing.[116] This guidance 
confirms that a covered entity or business associate may engage a cloud service provider ("CSP") for 
electronic protected health information ("ePHI"), but cautions that the covered entity or business 
associate "should understand the cloud computing environment or solution offered by a particular CSP 
so that the covered entity (or business associate) can appropriately conduct its own risk analysis and 
establish risk management policies."[117]  

Of course, all CSPs engaged by HIPAA-covered entities (or their business associates) are themselves 
considered business associates under the Act, subjecting them to the limitations on uses and disclosure 
of protected patient information, as well as the Act's breach notification requirements.[118] The guidance 
provides that "[t]his is true even if the CSP processes or stores only encrypted ePHI and lacks an 
encryption key for the data"[119]--that is, even if the CSP itself cannot actually access the underlying 
protected information. For this reason, providers who choose to engage CSPs should take care to enter 
HIPAA-compliant business associate agreements,[120] which will at least ensure the CSPs are aware of 
the applicability of the Act to their operations on the provider's behalf.  

Notably, a CSP may be subject to the Act even if the provider that supplies HIPAA-protected data does 
not apprise the CSP of the nature of the information. Indeed, OCR recognizes that "a CSP may not have 
actual or constructive knowledge that a covered entity or another business associate is using its services 
to create, receive, maintain[] or transmit ePHI."[121] In such an instance, "if a CSP becomes aware that 
it is maintaining ePHI, it must come into compliance with the HIPAA Rules, or securely return the ePHI 
to the customer or, if agreed to by the customer, securely destroy the ePHI."[122] 

This guidance provides important information for covered entities, their business associates, and CSPs, 
particularly in light of the past year's hefty OCR settlements related to the use of cloud services.[123] 

2. HIPAA Enforcement Actions 

In 2016, the smallest HIPAA penalty assessed was $25,000, whereas the largest weighed in at $5.55 
million,[124] but it is clear that OCR has its eyes on resolutions that fall on the latter end of the spectrum. 
Recently, OCR issued a memorandum noting that it will continue to focus enforcement efforts on cases 
that "identify industry-wide noncompliance, where corrective action under HIPAA may be the only 
remedy, and where corrective action benefits the greatest number of individuals."[125] The enforcement 
activity described below generally furthered this mission; OCR focused on widespread alleged 
wrongdoing and approaches to data processing and storage that present particular and unique risks to 
patient information.  

The year's biggest settlement--and the largest settlement to date against a single entity--was announced 
in August 2016. Advocate Health Care Network agreed to pay $5.55 million to resolve allegations that 
it had violated HIPAA on several occasions with regard to its patients' ePHI; the entity also agreed to 
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adopt a corrective action plan.[126] OCR's investigation, which began in 2013, targeted purported issues 
that ran the gamut of potential HIPAA compliance issues.[127] According to OCR, Advocate failed to 

conduct an accurate and thorough assessment of the potential risks and vulnerabilities to all of its ePHI; 
implement policies and procedures and facility access controls to limit physical access to the electronic 
information systems housed within a large data support center; obtain satisfactory assurances in the form 
of a written business associate contract that its business associate would appropriately safeguard all ePHI 
in its possession; and reasonably safeguard an unencrypted laptop which was left in an unlocked vehicle 
overnight.[128] 

It appears that "the extent and duration" of Advocate's alleged HIPAA compliance failures factored into 
the size of the settlement, and that OCR intended for the settlement to "send[] a strong message" to 
providers regarding ePHI security.[129]  

Following an OCR investigation that revealed widespread data maintenance problems, Oregon Health 
& Science University ("OHSU") agreed to a settlement in July 2016 that provided for a monetary 
payment of $2.7 million and a comprehensive three-year corrective action plan.[130] The investigation, 
which began "after OHSU submitted breach reports . . . involving unencrypted laptops and a stolen 
unencrypted thumb drive," revealed extensive vulnerabilities within the provider's compliance 
program.[131] In particular, OCR uncovered OHSU's storage of ePHI of more than 3,000 individuals 
"on a cloud-based server without a business associate agreement."[132]  

Another HIPAA enforcement example--Care New England Health System's ("CNE") $400,000 
settlement with OCR on September 23, 2016--further underscores the importance of business associate 
agreements.[133] "CNE provide[d] centralized corporate support for its subsidiary affiliated entities," 
including Women & Infants Hospital of Rhode Island.[134] The settlement resolved alleged HIPAA 
violations in connection with the hospitals' transmission of PHI to CNE, having "failed to renew or 
modify its business associate agreement."[135] OCR emphasized that "[t]his case illustrates the vital 
importance of reviewing and updating, as necessary, business associate agreements, especially in light 
of required revisions under the Omnibus Final Rule, [which] outlined necessary changes to established 
business associate agreements and new requirements which include provisions for reporting."[136] 

On July 21, 2016, the University of Mississippi Medical Center ("UMMC") agreed to pay $2.75 million 
and adopt a corrective action plan to resolve allegations that it violated HIPAA.[137] OCR's 
investigation "was triggered by a breach of unsecured ePHI affecting approximately 10,000 
individuals."[138] OCR determined that despite being "aware of the risks and vulnerabilities to its 
systems as far back as April 2005, [UMMC undertook] no significant risk management activity until 
after the breach [as a result of] organizational deficiencies and insufficient institutional oversight."[139] 
This case underscores that "[i]n addition to identifying risks and vulnerabilities to their ePHI, entities 
must also implement reasonable and appropriate safeguards to address them within an appropriate time 
frame."[140] 

St. Joseph Health System ("SJHS") entered into a $2.14 million settlement on October 17, 2016 for 
alleged HIPAA violations in connection with "a report that files containing [ePHI] were publicly 
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accessible . . . from February 1, 2011, until February 13, 2012 via Google and possibly other internet 
search engines."[141] This vulnerability stemmed from a file sharing application on the server that SJHS 
purchased to store the files. The default settings of the server "allowed anyone with an internet 
connection" to access the files and consequently, the public conceivably could have accessed the .pdf 
files "containing ePHI of 31,800 individuals, including their names, health statuses, diagnoses, and 
demographic information."[142] As part of the settlement, SJHS must implement a corrective action 
plan.[143] 

This past year's final OCR settlement came in November. The University of Massachusetts Amherst 
("UMass") agreed to pay $650,000 to resolve allegations arising from an OCR investigation triggered 
by a report that a malware program that infiltrated a workstation in UMass's Center for Language, 
Speech, and Hearing (the "Center") led to the "impermissible disclosure of [ePHI] of 1,670 
individuals."[144] According to OCR, its investigation discovered the following potential violations: 
UMass "failed to designate all of its health care components" and accordingly "did not implement 
policies and procedures at the Center to ensure [HIPAA] compliance"; UMass did not "implement 
technical security measures at the Center to guard against unauthorized access to ePHI" (e.g., failing to 
implement a firewall); and UMass "did not conduct an accurate and thorough risk analysis" relating to 
the security of PHI.[145] According to OCR, the settlement amount reflects the fact that UMass 
"operated at a financial loss in 2015."[146] 

III. Anti-Kickback Statute Developments 

A. AKS-Related Case Law  

Federal courts handed down several notable decisions interpreting the AKS during the second half of 
2016. Most notably, the Fifth Circuit offered guidance (albeit in an unpublished opinion) on the bounds 
of the "one purpose" test for assessing the AKS's inducement element. 

In United States ex rel. Ruscher v. Omnicare, Inc., the relator, a former employee of Omnicare, alleged 
that the company violated the AKS by offering prompt payment discounts and writing off debt owed to 
it by skilled nursing facilities in exchange for referrals to its long-term care pharmacy business. But the 
Fifth Circuit affirmed the district court's grant of summary judgment to Omnicare. The court explained 
that although relators "need only show that one purpose of [] remuneration [is] to induce [] referrals . . . 
[t]here is no AKS violation . . . where the defendant merely hopes or expects referrals from benefits that 
were designed wholly for other purposes."[147] 

According to the court, the evidence indicated that Omnicare was "trying to collect verifiable debt and 
settle billing disputes without necessarily aggravating [] its clients in the midst of ongoing or anticipated 
contact negotiations."[148] The relator offered no evidence that Omnicare "designed its settlement 
negotiations and bad debt collection practices to induce" referrals. Nor did the relator show that 
Omnicare tied its collection practices to an effort to secure referrals. Yet, "[i]f the purported benefits 
were designed to encourage [skilled nursing facilities] to refer Medicare and Medicaid patients to 
Omnicare," the Fifth Circuit observed, "one might expect to find evidence showing that the [facilities] 
at least knew about those benefits."[149] As such, the court determined that "[a]t best, the evidence 
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support[ed] a finding that Omnicare did not want unresolved settlement negotiations to negatively impact 
its contract negotiations with [] clients and was, likewise, avoiding confrontational collection practices 
that might discourage [clients] from continuing to do business with Omnicare."[150] 

Thus, the Fifth Circuit confirmed some bounds on the inducement standard, which may offer defendants 
in AKS-predicated FCA cases an avenue to defend business practices that are not designed to induce 
referrals, even if they are providing some remuneration to a referral source. 

B. Guidance and Regulations 

On December 7, 2016, more than two years after issuing the proposed rule discussed in our 2014 Year-
End Update, HHS OIG issued a final rule that creates additional safe harbors to the AKS and revises the 
definition of "remuneration" under CMP regulations. According to HHS OIG, the new rule "enhances 
flexibility for providers [] to engage in health care business arrangements to improve efficiency and 
access to quality care while protecting programs and patients from fraud and abuse."[151] The final rule 
took effect on January 6, 2017.[152] 

1. Additional or Modified Safe Harbors  

HHS OIG finalized each AKS safe harbor rule that it proposed with certain modifications based on the 
comments it received.[153] As reported in our 2014 Year-End Update, four new or revamped safe 
harbors may have the most significant effects on health care providers; those safe harbors pertain to: (a) 
free or discounted local transportation to federal health program beneficiaries; (b) certain cost-sharing 
reductions or waivers for emergency ambulance services; (c) transactions between Federally Qualified 
Health Centers and Medicare Advantage organizations; and (d) referral services.[154] 

a. Free or Discounted Local Transportation 

The final rule allows "eligible entities" to provide free or discounted local transportation to "established 
patients" so long as the entities comply with certain conditions. HHS OIG had initially proposed that a 
patient would be considered "established" only after the patient "had attended an appointment with that 
provider or supplier," but the final rule broadens the definition of "established patient" to encompass any 
patient that has made an appointment with the provider or supplier.[155]  

Conditions for offering such transportation include the following: (1) the entity may not advertise or 
market the program to patients or other potential referral sources; (2) the entity may not advertise health 
care items or services during the transport; (3) drivers must not be paid on a per-beneficiary-transported 
basis; (4) the transportation must not be by air, luxury, or ambulance-level transport; (5) eligible entities 
must have a set policy regarding the availability of transportation assistance, which is applied uniformly 
and consistently; (6) the distance transported must not exceed twenty-five miles for patients in urban 
areas or fifty miles for patients in rural areas; and (7) the entity must bear the costs of the free or 
discounted local transportation service.[156] 

http://www.gibsondunn.com/publications/Pages/2014-Year-End-Health-Care-Compliance--Enforcement-Update--Providers.aspx
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b. Reductions or Waivers for Emergency Ambulance Services 

The final rule allows the reduction or waiver of coinsurance or deductible amounts owed for emergency 
ambulance services.[157] This safe harbor applies to amounts owed under federal health care programs, 
and only for emergency ambulance services provided by a state, a political subdivision of the state, or a 
tribal health program.[158] To qualify, the ambulance provider or supplier must offer the reduction or 
waiver on a uniform basis, without regard to patient-specific factors, and not shift costs to any state or 
federal health care program.[159] 

c. Transactions between Federally Qualified Health Centers and 
Medicare Advantage Organizations 

In its final form, this safe harbor protects "any remuneration between a federally qualified health center 
["FQHC"] (or an entity controlled by such a health center) and a [Medicare Advantage] organization 
pursuant to a written agreement" under the Medicare Prescription Drug, Improvement, and 
Modernization Act of 2003, so long as the level and amount of the payment to the FQHC does not exceed 
the level or amount for similar providers.[160] HHS OIG clarified that the remuneration does have to 
meet a "fair market value" requirement to be protected under the safe harbor.[161] 

d. Technical Change to the Safe Harbor for Referral Services 

HHS OIG proposed this rule change, discussed in our 2014 Year-End Update, to correct an inadvertent 
error in the language of the safe harbor for referral services. The final rule effectively reverts the language 
of the safe harbor to the language of its 1999 version. The final version of the safe harbor now "precludes 
protection for payments from participants to referral services that are based on the volume or value of 
referrals to, or business otherwise generated by, either party for the other party."[162] Previously, the 
safe harbor excluded "payments . . . or business otherwise generated by either party for the referral 
service."[163] 

2. Exclusions from "Remuneration" under Civil Monetary Penalties Rules 

As described in our 2014 Year-End Update, the CMP law proscribes the offer or transfer of remuneration 
to Medicare or Medicaid beneficiaries that may induce the beneficiaries to order or receive items or 
services paid for by federal or state health care programs.[164] The final rule carves out several 
exceptions to what is considered "remuneration" under the law: (1) "[c]opayment reductions for certain 
hospital outpatient department services"; (2) certain remuneration that encourages access to care (while 
posing a low risk of abuse); (3) "coupons, rebates, or other" retailer reward programs that meet specified 
requirements; (4) "certain remuneration to financially needy individuals"; and (5) "copayment waivers 
for the first fill of generic drugs." 

HHS OIG has explicitly cautioned, however, that these CMP law exceptions "do not provide protection 
under the anti-kickback statute" and that providers could consider requesting protection from sanctions 
under the AKS for similar arrangements through HHS OIG's advisory opinion process.[165]  
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C. Notable Settlements 

Providers entered into several noteworthy AKS-predicated settlements during the second half of 2016. 

• As noted above, two Georgia-based subsidiaries of Tenet Healthcare agreed to pay forfeiture money 
judgments totaling approximately $146 million as part of a larger settlement, in part to resolve 
allegations that they conspired to violate the AKS by paying kickbacks for referrals.[166]  

• In October 2016, Omnicare, Inc., the nation's largest nursing home pharmacy, agreed to pay $28.13 
million to settle claims that it solicited and received kickbacks from pharmaceutical manufacturer 
Abbott Laboratories in exchange for promoting and purchasing the manufacturer's prescription anti-
epileptic drug for controlling behavioral disturbances when reviewing medical charts as the nursing 
homes' consultant pharmacy.[167] According to the government's complaint in the two consolidated 
whistleblower lawsuits, Omnicare allegedly concealed improper market share rebate payments 
conditioned on the company's active promotion of the drug, payments for market data and 
management conferences, and other improper grants and payments as rebates, educational grants, 
and other corporate financial support.[168] This settlement follows on the heels of the government's 
previous civil and criminal resolution with Abbott in May 2012 for $1.5 billion.[169] 

• As part of an initiative focusing on the submission of improper TRICARE claims by compound 
pharmacies, several owners of QMedRx agreed in September and October 2016 to pay $7.75 and 
$4.25 million, respectively, to resolve allegations that they violated the FCA by submitting claims 
for compound prescriptions that were tainted by alleged AKS violations between January 2013 and 
January 2014.[170] Previously, in December 2015, the former CEO and co-owner also agreed to pay 
$6.5 million in restitution for his role in the purported scheme.[171] Among other alleged conduct, 
the government asserted that the claims were improper because of allegedly improper incentive 
compensation arrangements for marketers who obtained the prescriptions from physicians. 

IV. Stark Law Developments 

The second half of 2016 saw additional developments in the interpretation and enforcement of the Stark 
Law, or physician self-referral law. First, Congress took several steps toward possible reform of the Stark 
Law and its related regulations. Second, CMS issued its 2017 Medicare Physician Fee Schedule Update, 
with several updates relevant to Stark Law compliance. Finally, recent settlements illustrate the ways in 
which the government continues to hold both individuals and companies accountable for Stark Law 
violations.  

A. Legislative Developments 

In our recent 2016 Mid-Year Update, we reported on several pieces of proposed legislation with 
implications for the Stark Law: H.R. 776, H.R. 1083, and H.R. 5088. None of these items have moved 
forward since our last report.[172] Although progress on those bills has stalled, Congress remains 
focused on Stark Law issues.  
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At the end of June 2016, the U.S. Senate Committee on Finance issued a report titled: "Why Stark, Why 
Now? Suggestions to Improve the Stark Law to Encourage Innovative Payment Models."[173] The 
report notes that despite the Stark Law's intended effect--to provide a bright-line rule to prevent physician 
self-referral--the law has resulted in a vastly complex and overly broad scheme that has "created a 
minefield for the health care industry."[174] The report describes the obstacles that the Stark Law has 
created for alternative payment models and notes that the law's proscriptions are, in fact, not necessary 
given the incentive structures of many payment models. Following an in-depth analysis, the Committee 
stated that it would continue to examine issues arising from the Stark Law and consider reforms. 

In July 2016, the same Senate Committee held a hearing titled: "Examining the Stark Law: Current Issues 
and Opportunities" to address these issues.[175] In his introductory statement, Senator Orrin Hatch 
explained that although the Stark Law was passed with the best of intentions, it has become a muddled 
and complex collection of regulations and exceptions.[176] In response, Senator Hatch explained, the 
Committee intended to explore possible changes to the Stark Law to make it more practicable and to 
align its requirements with the payment structures common in the health care industry. In his statement, 
Senator Ron Wyden emphasized the twin priorities of coordination between health care providers and 
protection of providers' independent medical judgment, which underpin the Stark Law, and his hope that 
the hearing would lead to productive discussions regarding these issues.[177] 

B. Regulatory Updates 

In November 2016, CMS issued its 2017 Medicare Physician Fee Schedule update, which included 
several items relevant to Stark Law compliance.  

First, CMS reissued a regulation that prohibits the use of "per-click" fees for equipment or space lease 
arrangements, as well as payment rates based upon a calculation that accounts for services provided to 
patients that the lessor referred to the lessee.[178] In a recent opinion, the U.S. Court of Appeals for the 
D.C. Circuit overturned an earlier iteration of this prohibition after rejecting the rationale CMS initially 
provided for the restriction. Specifically, the court concluded that CMS's reliance on a reinterpretation 
of a 1993 House Committee Report was arbitrary and capricious. The court explicitly noted, however, 
that CMS had the authority to issue the regulation.[179] CMS attempted to respond to the D.C. Circuit's 
concerns by relying exclusively on the Secretary's authority to impose any additional requirements 
necessary to prevent program or patient abuse. Under the reissued regulation, compensation 
arrangements for leases of space or equipment may not involve per-unit-of-service rental charges, if 
those charges are based upon patient services provided to referrals by the lessor to the lessee.[180]  

Second, CMS adopted updates to the list of Current Procedural Terminology/Healthcare Common 
Procedure Coding System ("CPT/HCPCS") codes that define designated health services, or "DHS," 
under the Stark Law and incorporate additional services that may qualify for exceptions to the law.[181] 
Finally, CMS added a minor change to its instructions regarding how to submit a Stark advisory opinion 
request.[182]  
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C. Significant Settlements 

Recent settlements underscore the continued efforts of the Department of Justice and HHS OIG to 
enforce Stark Law prohibitions and related regulations against both companies and individuals.  

• In July 2016, Lexington Medical Center settled allegations of Stark Law and FCA violations for $17 
million and agreed to enter into a five-year CIA intended to prevent similar future issues.[183] The 
allegations concerned financial arrangements with twenty-eight outside physicians that allegedly 
exceeded fair market value, were not commercially reasonable, or were based instead on the value 
or volume of referrals to the hospital. The hospital admitted no wrongdoing.  

• In September 2016, the former CEO of Tuomey Healthcare System, Ralph J. Cox III, settled 
allegations that he had caused the company to enter into problematic contracts with nineteen 
physicians in violation of the Stark Law.[184] Under the settlement, Cox must pay $1 million and is 
barred from participating in federal health care programs for four years. This settlement follows the 
$237 million verdict (discussed in our 2015 Year-End Update) the DOJ secured against Tuomey for 
billings for services by physicians with financial relationships with the company that were deemed 
to be improper.  

V. Developments in Payments and Reimbursements  

With the change in administration, 2017 could be an interesting and dynamic year for the regulation of 
government health program payments and reimbursements. In the meantime, we address below 
developments relating to several issues on which we have reported previously. Through the end of 2016, 
CMS continued to promulgate rules and regulations designed to transition payment and reimbursement 
systems for federal health programs away from quantity-based metrics and toward quality-based metrics. 
This was highlighted by CMS's finalization of the rule implementing the Medicare Access and CHIP 
Reauthorization Act ("MACRA"). CMS also issued its final rule regarding 340B ceiling prices. 

A. MACRA and Other Developments in Continued Shift Towards Pay-for-
Performance  

In our 2016 Mid-Year Update, we noted that HHS had reached its goal of tying thirty percent of Medicare 
payments to quality through alternative payment models. The agency has set its next goal: to tie fifty 
percent of Medicare payments to quality metrics by 2018. In keeping with that goal, CMS finalized 
MACRA, proposed a new rule regarding episode payments for hospital care, and put the finishing 
touches on a new rule concerning primary care payments.  

1. The Medicare Access and CHIP Reauthorization Act 

In October 2016, as part of CMS's move towards a "pay-for-performance" model, CMS issued its final 
rule implementing MACRA. The rule repeals the Medicare Sustainable Growth Rate methodology and 
replaces it with a new payment approach.[185]  
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Specifically, the rule sets the parameters for the two different payment tracks, the Merit-Based Payment 
Systems ("MIPS") and the Advanced Alternative Payment Models ("APMs"), which together form the 
basis for MACRA's "Quality Payment Program." We reported on the details of these two different 
payment tracks in our 2016 Mid-Year Update, in our discussion of the MACRA proposed rulemaking. 
MIPS will essentially serve as the base or standard payment system by which providers will receive 
either an upward, downward, or neutral payment adjustment based on their performance in four 
categories: quality; use of electronic health records; clinical practice improvement activities; and 
cost.[186] Advanced APMs, an alternative to MIPS, will operate as more generous incentive programs 
that are exempt from the MIPS requirements.[187] To qualify for the MIPS exemption, however, 
providers in the Advanced APMs track must accept some amount of downside financial risk.[188] 

In response to a record number of comments during the comments period, CMS made a number of 
changes and reduced certain requirements of the proposed rule. This is highlighted by the establishment 
of calendar year 2017 as the "transition year," during which the reporting requirements placed on 
providers will be significantly reduced.[189] According to CMS, the goal of the transition period is to 
give providers greater flexibility and to allow them to adopt the new payment system at their own pace.  

As part of the transition period, providers now have four potential paths for reporting during 2017: (1) 
report under MIPS for ninety days; (2) report under MIPS for less than a year but more than ninety days 
and report more than one quality measure, more than one improvement activity, or more than the required 
measures in the advancing care information performance category; (3) report one measure in each MIPS 
category (besides resource use, which is automatically reported) for the entire year; or (4) participate in 
an Advanced APM.[190] As providers progress through the four different reporting options, their 
payment adjustment improves, with the first (and least burdensome) path resulting in no negative penalty 
and the last (the Advanced APM) resulting in a five percent incentive payment.[191] 

In addition, CMS made some other important changes to the final rule in an attempt to accommodate 
smaller practices and to make it easier to qualify as an Advanced APM. For instance, CMS increased the 
low-volume thresholds that dictate which providers must participate in the program; in the final rule, the 
threshold is $30,000 in Medicare Part B allowed charges or less than or equal to 100 Medicare 
patients.[192] This means that a number of smaller practices that provide a minimal amount of care to 
Medicare patients will not be subject to the burdensome MIPS requirements. According to CMS, this 
represents thirty-two and a half percent of pre-exclusion Medicare clinicians but only five percent of 
Medicare Part B spending.[193] CMS also has accommodated smaller practices by allowing for "virtual 
groups," a MIPS reporting option under which as many as ten clinicians can combine reporting as one 
group.[194] The agency will not implement virtual groups in the 2017 transition year, however.  

As for the Advanced APMs, in an effort to expand the number of APMs that will qualify under MACRA, 
the final rule allows for retrofitting existing APMs to qualify as Advanced APMs and provides for the 
creation of new models.[195] And while Advanced APM providers must still bear responsibility for 
some financial downside risk, the standard for 2017 and 2018 in the final rule is three percent (down 
from four in the proposed rule) of the expected expenditures for which the provider is responsible under 
the APM itself.[196] Moreover, CMS reduced the complexity of qualifying as an Advanced APM by 
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retracting proposals relating to marginal risk and minimum loss ratio, though these elements will apply 
to "Other Payer" Advanced APMs starting in 2019.[197]  

2. Mandatory Episode Payment 

On July 25, 2016, CMS announced the "Notice of Proposed Rulemaking for Bundled Payment Models 
for High-Quality, Coordinated Cardiac and Hip Fracture Care;" this proposed rule, like other recent 
payment model rules, is intended to move the Medicare system towards payment systems that 
compensate for quality rather than quantity of care.[198] In particular, the proposed rule seeks to reward 
hospitals that work together with physicians and other providers to avoid complications, prevent hospital 
readmissions, and speed recovery. CMS sought to do so by "bundling" payments around a patient's total 
experience of care (i.e., medical care in and out of the hospital), so that hospitals are incentivized to work 
together with providers outside of the hospital setting.  

The proposed rule specifies that when a patient is admitted to a hospital for care for a heart attack, bypass 
surgery, or surgical hip/femur fracture treatment, the admitting hospital will be accountable for the cost 
and quality of care provided to Medicare fee-for-service beneficiaries during the inpatient stay and for 
ninety days after discharge.[199] Specifically, under the proposed rule, CMS would set target prices for 
different episodes based on hospital-specific data and regional historical data, and the actual spending 
for the episode would be compared to the target price.[200] If hospitals end up spending below the target 
price they would be paid the "savings" achieved; if they end spending more than the target price then 
they would be liable for the "extra" costs and will have to repay Medicare.[201]  

3. Comprehensive Primary Care PLUS (CPC+) 

We previously reported on CMS unveiling a new primary care payment model called Comprehensive 
Primary Care Plus in our 2016 Mid-Year Update. The rule includes an assortment of experimental 
payment types for primary providers, many of which are tied to quality of care and are intended to reduce 
incentives for unnecessary service. On August 1, 2016, CMS announced fourteen geographic 
regions[202] eligible to participate in CPC+ and opened the application period for practices within those 
regions to participate.[203] 

B. Developments Regarding Prescription Drug Prices 

While the second half of 2016 saw little activity in the area of reimbursements for prescription drugs, 
the first week of 2017 saw CMS's issuance of a significant final rule regarding 340B ceiling prices.  

1. Part B Reimbursement  

In our 2016 Mid-Year Update, we summarized the proposed rule by CMS that would implement tests of 
new payment models under Medicare Part B for prescription drugs administered in a physician's office 
or hospital outpatient department (as well as drugs administered by a covered item of durable medical 
equipment). The proposed rule resulted in considerable backlash from members of the medical 
community, including pharmaceutical companies and oncology providers. CMS announced on 
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December 16, 2016, that it would not finalize the Medicare Part B drug payment model by the end of 
President Obama's administration. 

2. Issuance of 340B Final Rule 

On January 5, 2017, the Health Resources and Services Administration ("HRSA") issued its long-
awaited final rule regarding 340B drug pricing, entitled "340B Drug Pricing Program Ceiling Price and 
Manufacturer Civil Monetary Penalties Regulation." As detailed in our 2014 and 2015 Year-End 
Updates, the 340B program imposes ceilings on prices that drug manufacturers may charge for 
medications sold to specified health facilities. Effective as of March 6, 2017, this final rule modifies, 
amends, and confirms a variety of elements concerning the 340B program.  

First, the final rule finalizes the rules related to calculating the 340B ceiling prices. As background, the 
formula for calculating the ceiling price is average manufacturer price ("AMP") minus unit rebate 
amount ("URA").[204] The final rule includes some important clarifications regarding this pricing 
scheme. For instance, it clarifies that drugs reimbursed under bundled payment methodologies (i.e., 
drugs reimbursed as part of a service rather than directly) are not covered outpatient drugs subject to 
340B ceiling prices. In addition, it formalizes the penny pricing policy that previously existed 
informally.[205] The penny pricing policy is a reaction to the fact that, theoretically, URA can equal or 
exceed AMP, such that the 340B price of a drug would be $0.00. To avoid that outcome, under the penny 
pricing policy, the 340B price of such a drug is set at $0.01.  

Second, and crucially, the final rule imposes civil monetary penalties ("CMPs") on manufacturers that 
overcharge 340B-covered entities.[206] Under the Final Rule, a manufacturer will be subject to a $5,000 
CMP for an "instance of overcharging." An "instance" is defined as an order that involves overcharging 
rather than each individual unit that is overcharged within the order. Note that manufacturers are only 
subject to CMPs if they "knowingly" and "intentionally" charge covered entities more than the 340B 
ceiling price. HRSA does not clearly define those terms in the final rule; instead, the act empowers HHS 
OIG to make those determinations on a case-by-case basis.  

Finally, the final rule institutes a refund process under which manufacturers are obligated to refund 
overcharges under particular circumstances. Specifically, manufacturers must repay the difference 
between the estimated 340B price and the actual 340B ceiling price.[207] The final rule requires 
manufacturers to establish an estimated 340B price for new covered outpatient drugs until there is AMP 
data available to calculate an actual ceiling price. The estimated price is tallied by taking the wholesale 
acquisition cost and reducing that by a prescribed Medicaid rebate percentage. If the actual ceiling price 
based on the AMP data ends up being less than the estimated ceiling price, then the manufacturer will 
have to refund the difference. If a manufacturer fails to refund the difference within 120 days, it will be 
subject to CMPs as described in the preceding paragraph.  

3. Updates on 340B Mega-Guidance 

The much-anticipated 340B Program Omnibus Guidance ("Mega-Guidance") was withdrawn by HHS 
at the end of January.[208] As we described in our 2015 Year-End Update, the Mega-Guidance would 
have clarified a number of issues regarding 340B covered entities and program compliance 
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requirements.  In light of the new administration's executive order limiting the issuance of new guidance 
and regulations by federal agencies, it seems unlikely that the Mega-Guidance will be resurrected under 
this administration. However, we will continue to monitor 340B developments. 

VI. Conclusion  

This new year brings with it a new administration and a new Congress, both poised to pursue agendas 
that may reshape the health care industry. For all of 2016's critical developments, it may well be that the 
past year will pale in comparison to 2017. As always, we will continue to track the regulatory and 
enforcement issues most likely to have an impact on health care providers and report back in July. 

 

[1] Tenet Healthcare Corp., Current Report (Form 8-K), at 2 (Sept. 30, 2016). 

[2] Id. 

[3] Id. 

[4] Id. at 3. 

[5] Id. 

[6] Press Release, Office of Pub. Affairs, U.S. Dep't of Justice, Life Care Centers of America Inc. 
Agrees to Pay $145 Million to Resolve False Claims Act Allegations Relating to the Provision of 
Medically Unnecessary Rehabilitation Therapy Services (Oct. 24, 2016), https://www.justice.gov/opa/ 
pr/life-care-centers-america-inc-agrees-pay-145-million-resolve-false-claims-act-allegations. 

[7] United States ex rel. Martin v. Life Care Ctrs. of Am., Inc., 114 F. Supp. 3d 549, 565–70 (E.D. 
Tenn. Sept. 29, 2014). 

[8] United States ex rel. Martin v. Life Care Ctrs. Of Am., Inc., No. 1:12-cv-0064, 2014 WL 4816006, 
at *1 (E.D. Tenn. Sept. 29, 2014). 

[9] For a robust discussion of the DOJ policy set out in the Yates Memorandum, please see our 
September 11, 2015 Client Alert on the subject. 

[10] Order, United States ex rel. Martin v. Life Care Ctrs. of Am., Inc., No. 1:12-cv-0064 (E.D. Tenn. 
Oct. 14, 2014), ECF No. 141.  

[11] Complaint, United States v. Preston, No. 1:16-cv-00113 (E.D. Tenn. May 3, 2016), ECF No. 1. 

[12] Settlement Agreement, United States v. Preston, No. 1:16-cv-00113 (E.D. Tenn. Oct. 27, 2016), 
ECF No. 13. 

https://www.justice.gov/opa/%20pr/life-care-centers-america-inc-agrees-pay-145-million-resolve-false-claims-act-allegations
https://www.justice.gov/opa/%20pr/life-care-centers-america-inc-agrees-pay-145-million-resolve-false-claims-act-allegations
http://www.gibsondunn.com/publications/pages/Yates-Memo--DOJ-New-Posture-on-Prosecutions-of-Individuals--Consequences-for-Companies.aspx


 
 

 

29 

[13] United States ex rel. Karin Berntsen v. Prime Healthcare Servs., Inc., No. 11-cv-08214 (C.D. 
Cal. Sept. 1, 2016), ECF No. 141. 

[14] Prime Healthcare Servs., No. 11-cv-08214 (C.D. Cal. Jan. 13, 2017), ECF No. 174. 

[15] Id. 

[16] Universal Health Servs., Inc. v. United States ex rel. Escobar, 136 S. Ct. 1989, 2001 (2016) 
(emphasis added).  

[17] Id. at 1999–2001. 

[18] See, e.g., United States ex rel. Tessler v. City of New York, 14-cv-6455, 2016 WL 7335654, at *4 
(S.D.N.Y. Dec. 16, 2016); United States v. Crumb, No. 15-cv-0655, 2016 WL 4480690, at *12 (S.D. 
Ala. Aug. 24, 2016); United States ex rel. Beauchamp v. Academi Training Ctr., Inc., No. 1:11-cv-371, 
2016 WL 7030433, at *3 (E.D. Va. Nov. 30, 2016). 

[19] Tessler, 2016 WL 7335654, at *4 (quoting Escobar, 136 S. Ct. at 2004). 

[20] Rose v. Stephens Inst., No. 09-cv-05966, 2016 WL 5076214, at *5 (N.D. Cal. Sept. 20, 2016).  

[21] Id. (quoting Escobar, 136 S. Ct. at 2000). 

[22] United States ex rel. Brown v. Celgene Corp., No. 10-cv-03165, 2016 WL 7626222, at *8 (C.D. 
Cal. Dec. 28, 2016). 

[23] United States v. Sanford-Brown, Ltd., 840 F.3d 445, 447 (7th Cir. 2016). 

[24] Rose v. Stephens Inst., No. 09-cv-05966, 2016 WL 6393513, at *1, *4 (N.D. Cal. Oct. 28, 2016).  

[25] Report and Recommendation, United States ex rel. Panarello v. Kaplan Early Learning Co., 
No.11-cv-353S, at 9 (W.D.N.Y. Nov. 14, 2016), ECF No. 96. 

[26] Escobar, 136 S. Ct. at 1996.  

[27] Id. at 2001. 

[28] Id. at 2003–04 n.6. 

[29] See, e.g., United States ex rel. Se. Carpenters Reg'l Council v. Fulton County, Georgia, No. 1:14-
cv-4071, 2016 WL 4158392, at *8 (N.D. Ga. Aug. 5, 2016); Knudsen v. Sprint Commc'ns Co., No. 13-
cv-04476, 2016 WL 4548924, at *14 (N.D. Cal. Sept. 1, 2016); United States ex rel. Lee v. N. Adult 
Daily Health Care Ctr., No. 13-cv-4933, 2016 WL 4703653, at *12 (E.D.N.Y. Sep. 7, 2016). 

[30] Sanford-Brown, Ltd., 840 F.3d at 447. 



 
 

 

30 

[31] Id. at 447–48 (internal citation and quotation marks omitted). 

[32] United States ex rel. D'Agostino v. ev3, Inc., No. 16-1126, 845 F.3d 1, 7 (1st Cir. Dec. 23, 2016).  

[33] Id. at 7–8. 

[34] Escobar, 136 S. Ct. at 2003. 

[35] United States ex. rel. Dresser v. Qualium Corp., No. 5:12-CV-01745-BLF, 2016 WL 3880763, 
at *6 (N.D. Cal. July 18, 2016) (explaining that "payment being conditioned on compliance with 
regulations" does "not necessarily make a misrepresentation material").  

[36] City of Chicago v. Purdue Pharma L.P., No. 14 CV 4361, 2016 WL 5477522, at *15 (N.D. Ill. 
Sept. 29, 2016) (dismissing complaint in which "the City represents that is [sic] still paying for claims 
based on defendants' alleged misrepresentations"). 

[37] Press Release, Office of Pub. Affairs, U.S. Dep't of Justice, National Health Care Fraud 
Takedown Results in Charges Against 301 Individuals for Approximately $900 Million in False Billing 
(June 22, 2016), https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/national-health-care-fraud-takedown-results-charges-
against-301-individuals-approximately-900. 

[38] Press Release, Office of Pub. Affairs, U.S. Dep't of Justice, Three Individuals Charged in 
$1 Billion Medicare Fraud and Money Laundering Scheme (July 22, 2016), https://www.justice.gov/ 
opa/pr/three-individuals-charged-1-billion-medicare-fraud-and-money-laundering-scheme. 

[39] Press Release, Office of Pub. Affairs, U.S. Dep't of Justice, Home Health Agency Administrator 
Pleads Guilty in $7.8 Million Medicaid Fraud (Jan. 12, 2017), https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/home-
health-agency-administrator-pleads-guilty-78-million-medicaid-fraud.  

[40] Id. 

[41] Press Release, Office of Pub. Affairs, U.S. Dep't of Justice, Administrator of Miami-Area Home 
Health Agency Convicted of Conspiracy to Commit $2.5 Million Medicare Fraud Scheme (Dec. 15, 
2016), https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/administrator-miami-area-home-health-agency-convicted-
conspiracy-commit-25-million-medicare. 

[42] See U.S. Dep't of Health & Human Servs., Office of the Inspector Gen., Semiannual Report to 
Congress (Apr. 1 to Sept. 30, 2016), at iv, https://oig.hhs.gov/reports-and-publications/archives/ 
semiannual/2016/sar-fall-2016.pdf [hereinafter 2016 SA Report].  

[43] See U.S. Dep't of Health & Human Servs., Office of the Inspector Gen., Semiannual Report to 
Congress (Apr. 1 to Sept. 30, 2015), at i, https://oig.hhs.gov/reports-and-publications/archives/ 
semiannual/2015/sar-fall15.pdf [hereinafter 2015 SA Report]. 

[44] 2016 SA Report, supra note 42, at iv. 

https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/national-health-care-fraud-takedown-results-charges-against-301-individuals-approximately-900
https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/national-health-care-fraud-takedown-results-charges-against-301-individuals-approximately-900
https://www.justice.gov/%20opa/pr/three-individuals-charged-1-billion-medicare-fraud-and-money-laundering-scheme
https://www.justice.gov/%20opa/pr/three-individuals-charged-1-billion-medicare-fraud-and-money-laundering-scheme
https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/home-health-agency-administrator-pleads-guilty-78-million-medicaid-fraud
https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/home-health-agency-administrator-pleads-guilty-78-million-medicaid-fraud
https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/administrator-miami-area-home-health-agency-convicted-conspiracy-commit-25-million-medicare
https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/administrator-miami-area-home-health-agency-convicted-conspiracy-commit-25-million-medicare
https://oig.hhs.gov/reports-and-publications/archives/%20semiannual/2016/sar-fall-2016.pdf
https://oig.hhs.gov/reports-and-publications/archives/%20semiannual/2016/sar-fall-2016.pdf
https://oig.hhs.gov/reports-and-publications/archives/%20semiannual/2015/sar-fall15.pdf
https://oig.hhs.gov/reports-and-publications/archives/%20semiannual/2015/sar-fall15.pdf


 
 

 

31 

[45] Id. 

[46] Id.; 2015 SA Report, supra note 43, at iii.  

[47] See Medicaid; Revisions to State Medicaid Fraud Control Unit Rules, 81 Fed. Reg. 64,383 (Sept. 
20, 2016), https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2016/09/20/2016-22269/medicaid-revisions-to-
state-medicaid-fraud-control-unit-rules.  

[48] Id. at 64,384. 

[49] Id. 

[50] Id. at 64,384–85. 

[51] Id. at 64,384. 

[52] Id. at 64,385–86. 

[53] Id. 

[54] Id. 

[55] Id. at 64,386. 

[56] Id. at 64,386–87. 

[57] U.S. Dep't of Health & Human Servs., Office of Inspector Gen., Medicaid Fraud Control Units 
Fiscal Year 2015 Annual Report (Sept. 2016), available at https://oig.hhs.gov/oei/reports/oei-07-16-
00050.pdf [hereinafter MFCU Fiscal Year 2015 Annual Report]. 

[58] Id. at 3. 

[59] Id. at 6–7. 

[60] Id. at 7. 

[61] See id. at 9. 

[62] Id. at 5.  

[63] Id. 

[64] U.S. Dep't of Health & Human Servs., Office of Inspector Gen., Nationwide Analysis of 
Common Characteristics in OIG Home Health Fraud Cases (June 2016), available at 
https://oig.hhs.gov/oei/reports/oei-05-16-00031.pdf.  

https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2016/09/20/2016-22269/medicaid-revisions-to-state-medicaid-fraud-control-unit-rules
https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2016/09/20/2016-22269/medicaid-revisions-to-state-medicaid-fraud-control-unit-rules
https://oig.hhs.gov/oei/reports/oei-07-16-00050.pdf
https://oig.hhs.gov/oei/reports/oei-07-16-00050.pdf
https://oig.hhs.gov/oei/reports/oei-05-16-00031.pdf


 
 

 

32 

[65] Id. at 2. 

[66] Id. 

[67] U.S. Dep't of Health & Human Servs., Office of Inspector Gen., Work Plan Fiscal Year 2017, at 
3, 5, 7, available at https://oig.hhs.gov/reports-and-publications/archives/workplan/2017/HHS%20 
OIG%20Work%20Plan%202017.pdf. 

[68] Id. at 8–9.  

[69] Id. at 4. 

[70] 42 U.S.C. § 1320a-7a.  

[71] See MFCU Fiscal Year 2015 Annual Report, supra note 57, at 7. 

[72] U.S. Dep't of Health & Human Servs., Office of Inspector Gen., Semiannual Report to Congress 
(April 1 to Sept. 30, 2016), at iv, available at https://oig.hhs.gov/reports-and-publications/ 
archives/semiannual/2016/sar-fall-2016.pdf [hereinafter 2016 Fall SA Report].  

[73] U.S. Dep't of Health & Human Servs., Office of Inspector Gen., LEIE Downloadable Databases, 
https://oig.hhs.gov/exclusions/exclusions_list.asp (last visited Jan. 31, 2017). 

[74] See id. 

[75] See id. 

[76] Data gathered through HHS OIG press releases and publicly available information. See generally 
U.S. Dep't of Health & Human Servs., Office of Inspector Gen., Civil Monetary Penalties and 
Affirmative Exclusions, https://oig.hhs.gov/fraud/enforcement/cmp/index.asp (last visited Jan. 30, 
2017) [hereinafter CMP Assessments]; U.S. Dep't of Health & Human Servs., Office of Inspector Gen., 
Provider Self-Disclosure Settlements, https://oig.hhs.gov/fraud/enforcement/cmp/psds.asp (last visited 
Jan. 30, 2017) [hereinafter Provider Self-Disclosure Settlements].  

[77] See CMP Assessments, supra note 76. 

[78] See id. 

[79] See Provider Self-Disclosure Settlements, supra note 76. 

[80] Id. 

[81] See CMP Assessments, supra note 76. 

[82] See Provider Self-Disclosure Settlements, supra note 76. 

https://oig.hhs.gov/reports-and-publications/archives/workplan/2017/HHS%20%20OIG%20Work%20Plan%202017.pdf
https://oig.hhs.gov/reports-and-publications/archives/workplan/2017/HHS%20%20OIG%20Work%20Plan%202017.pdf
https://oig.hhs.gov/reports-and-publications/%20archives/semiannual/2016/sar-fall-2016.pdf
https://oig.hhs.gov/reports-and-publications/%20archives/semiannual/2016/sar-fall-2016.pdf
https://oig.hhs.gov/exclusions/exclusions_list.asp
https://oig.hhs.gov/fraud/enforcement/cmp/index.asp
https://oig.hhs.gov/fraud/enforcement/cmp/psds.asp


 
 

 

33 

[83] See U.S. Dep't of Health & Human Servs., Office of Inspector Gen., Corporate Integrity 
Agreement Documents, https://oig.hhs.gov/compliance/corporate-integrity-agreements/cia-
documents.asp (last visited Jan. 30, 2017). 

[84] See Press Release, Office of Pub. Affairs, U.S. Dep't of Justice, North American Health Care Inc. 
to Pay $28.5 Million to Settle Claims for Medically Unnecessary Rehabilitation Therapy Services (Sept. 
19, 2016), https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/north-american-health-care-inc-pay-285-million-settle-
claims-medically-unnecessary. 

[85] See Press Release, Office of Pub. Affairs, U.S. Dep't of Justice, Vibra Healthcare to Pay $32.7 
Million to Resolve Claims for Medically Unnecessary Services (Sept. 28, 2016), 
https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/vibra-healthcare-pay-327-million-resolve-claims-medically-
unnecessary-services.  

[86] See Press Release, Office of Pub. Affairs, U.S. Dep't of Justice, South Carolina Hospital to Pay 
$17 Million to Resolve False Claims Act and Stark Law Allegations (July 28, 2016), 
https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/south-carolina-hospital-pay-17-million-resolve-false-claims-act-and-
stark-law-allegations.  

[87] See Press Release, Mylan Inc., Mylan Agrees to Settlement on Medicaid Rebate Classification 
for EpiPen® Auto-Injector (Oct. 7, 2016), http://newsroom.mylan.com/2016-10-07-Mylan-Agrees-to-
Settlement-on-Medicaid-Rebate-Classification-for-EpiPen-Auto-Injector.  

[88] See U.S. Dep't of Health & Human Servs., Office of Inspector Gen., Corporate Integrity 
Agreement Enforcement, http://oig.hhs.gov/fraud/enforcement/ciae/ (last visited Jan. 30, 2017); Press 
Release, U.S. Dep't of Health & Human Servs., HHS's Office of Inspector General Levies Largest 
Penalty Under a Corporate Integrity Agreement Against Nation's Biggest Provider of Post-Acute Care 
(Sept. 20, 2016), https://oig.hhs.gov/newsroom/news-releases/2016/kindred.asp.  

[89] U.S. Dep't of Health & Human Servs., Office of Inspector Gen., OIG Guidance on IRO 
Independence and Objectivity (Aug. 22, 2016), https://oig.hhs.gov/fraud/cia/docs/iro-guidance-
2016.pdf.  

[90] Id. at 2. 

[91] Id. at 2–3. 

[92] Id. at 5. 

[93] Press Release, Ctrs. for Medicare & Medicaid Servs., New Proposal to Give Providers and 
Employers Access to Information to Drive Quality and Patient Care Improvement (Jan. 29, 2016), 
https://www.cms.gov/Newsroom/MediaReleaseDatabase/Press-releases/2016-Press-releases-
items/2016-01-29.html.  

https://oig.hhs.gov/compliance/corporate-integrity-agreements/cia-documents.asp
https://oig.hhs.gov/compliance/corporate-integrity-agreements/cia-documents.asp
https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/north-american-health-care-inc-pay-285-million-settle-claims-medically-unnecessary
https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/north-american-health-care-inc-pay-285-million-settle-claims-medically-unnecessary
https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/vibra-healthcare-pay-327-million-resolve-claims-medically-unnecessary-services
https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/vibra-healthcare-pay-327-million-resolve-claims-medically-unnecessary-services
https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/south-carolina-hospital-pay-17-million-resolve-false-claims-act-and-stark-law-allegations
https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/south-carolina-hospital-pay-17-million-resolve-false-claims-act-and-stark-law-allegations
http://newsroom.mylan.com/2016-10-07-Mylan-Agrees-to-Settlement-on-Medicaid-Rebate-Classification-for-EpiPen-Auto-Injector
http://newsroom.mylan.com/2016-10-07-Mylan-Agrees-to-Settlement-on-Medicaid-Rebate-Classification-for-EpiPen-Auto-Injector
http://oig.hhs.gov/fraud/enforcement/ciae/
https://oig.hhs.gov/newsroom/news-releases/2016/kindred.asp
https://oig.hhs.gov/fraud/cia/docs/iro-guidance-2016.pdf
https://oig.hhs.gov/fraud/cia/docs/iro-guidance-2016.pdf
https://www.cms.gov/Newsroom/MediaReleaseDatabase/Press-releases/2016-Press-releases-items/2016-01-29.html
https://www.cms.gov/Newsroom/MediaReleaseDatabase/Press-releases/2016-Press-releases-items/2016-01-29.html


 
 

 

34 

[94] Press Release, Ctrs. for Medicare & Medicaid Servs., CMS Finalizes Rule Giving Providers and 
Employers Improved Access to Information for Better Patient Care (July 1, 2016), 
https://www.cms.gov/Newsroom/MediaReleaseDatabase/Press-releases/2016-Press-releases-items/ 
2016-07-01.html.  

[95] Ctrs. for Medicare & Medicaid Servs., Qualified Entity Program, 
https://www.cms.gov/Research-Statistics-Data-and-Systems/Monitoring-Programs/QEMedicareData/ 
index.html?redirect=/qemedicaredata/ (last updated Nov. 3, 2016). 

[96] Press Release, Ctrs. for Medicare & Medicaid Servs., CMS Finalizes Rule Giving Providers and 
Employers Improved Access to Information for Better Patient Care (July 1, 2016), 
https://www.cms.gov/Newsroom/MediaReleaseDatabase/Press-releases/2016-Press-releases-
items/2016-07-01.html.  

[97] See Press Release, Ctrs. for Medicare & Medicaid Servs., CMS' Open Payments Program Posts 
2015 Financial Data (June 30, 2016), https://www.cms.gov/Newsroom/MediaReleaseDatabase/Press-
releases/2016-Press-releases-items/2016-06-30.html.  

[98] E.g., Press Release, Ctrs. for Medicare & Medicaid Servs., Hospital Compare is Updated with 
Veterans Health Administration (VHA) Hospital Data (Oct. 21, 2016), https://www.cms.gov/ 
Newsroom/MediaReleaseDatabase/Press-releases/2016-Press-releases-items/2016-10-21.html; see also 
Press Release, Ctrs. for Medicare & Medicaid Servs., First Release of the Overall Hospital Quality Star 
Rating on Hospital Compare (July 27, 2016), https://www.cms.gov/Newsroom/MediaReleaseDatabase/ 
Fact-sheets/2016-Fact-sheets-items/2016-07-27.html. 

[99] Press Release, Ctrs. for Medicare & Medicaid Servs., CMS Releases Skilled Nursing Facility 
Utilization and Payment Data (Mar. 9, 2016), https://www.cms.gov/Newsroom/MediaReleaseDatabase/ 
Press-releases/2016-Press-releases-items/2016-03-09.html; see also 2016 Mid-Year Update. 

[100] Press Release, Ctrs. for Medicare & Medicaid Servs., CMS Releases New Prescription Drug Cost 
Data (Aug. 18, 2016), https://www.cms.gov/Newsroom/MediaReleaseDatabase/Press-releases/2016-
Press-releases-items/2016-08-18.html.  

[101] Press Release, Ctrs. for Medicare & Medicaid Servs., CMS Releases New Data to Increase 
Transparency on Medicare Hospice Payments and the Third Release of the Market Saturation and 
Utilization Data Tool (Oct. 6, 2016), https://www.cms.gov/Newsroom/MediaReleaseDatabase/Press-
releases/2016-Press-releases-items/2016-10-06.html.  

[102] Id. 

[103] The Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act of 2010, Pub. L. No. 111-148, § 6401(a). 

[104] See 42 C.F.R. § 424.570(a)(2)(iv), (b) (2017) (setting forth these procedures for Medicare 
moratoria); id. § 455.470(a)(1) (requiring that Medicaid moratoria be imposed "in accordance with" 

https://www.cms.gov/Newsroom/MediaReleaseDatabase/Press-releases/2016-Press-releases-items/%202016-07-01.html
https://www.cms.gov/Newsroom/MediaReleaseDatabase/Press-releases/2016-Press-releases-items/%202016-07-01.html
https://www.cms.gov/Research-Statistics-Data-and-Systems/Monitoring-Programs/QEMedicareData/%20index.html?redirect=/qemedicaredata/
https://www.cms.gov/Research-Statistics-Data-and-Systems/Monitoring-Programs/QEMedicareData/%20index.html?redirect=/qemedicaredata/
https://www.cms.gov/Newsroom/MediaReleaseDatabase/Press-releases/2016-Press-releases-items/2016-07-01.html
https://www.cms.gov/Newsroom/MediaReleaseDatabase/Press-releases/2016-Press-releases-items/2016-07-01.html
https://www.cms.gov/Newsroom/MediaReleaseDatabase/Press-releases/2016-Press-releases-items/2016-06-30.html
https://www.cms.gov/Newsroom/MediaReleaseDatabase/Press-releases/2016-Press-releases-items/2016-06-30.html
https://www.cms.gov/%20Newsroom/MediaReleaseDatabase/Press-releases/2016-Press-releases-items/2016-10-21.html
https://www.cms.gov/%20Newsroom/MediaReleaseDatabase/Press-releases/2016-Press-releases-items/2016-10-21.html
https://www.cms.gov/Newsroom/MediaReleaseDatabase/%20Fact-sheets/2016-Fact-sheets-items/2016-07-27.html
https://www.cms.gov/Newsroom/MediaReleaseDatabase/%20Fact-sheets/2016-Fact-sheets-items/2016-07-27.html
https://www.cms.gov/Newsroom/MediaReleaseDatabase/%20Press-releases/2016-Press-releases-items/2016-03-09.html
https://www.cms.gov/Newsroom/MediaReleaseDatabase/%20Press-releases/2016-Press-releases-items/2016-03-09.html
http://www.gibsondunn.com/publications/Pages/2016-Mid-Year-Health-Care-Compliance-and-Enforcement-Update--Providers.aspx
https://www.cms.gov/Newsroom/MediaReleaseDatabase/Press-releases/2016-Press-releases-items/2016-08-18.html
https://www.cms.gov/Newsroom/MediaReleaseDatabase/Press-releases/2016-Press-releases-items/2016-08-18.html
https://www.cms.gov/Newsroom/MediaReleaseDatabase/Press-releases/2016-Press-releases-items/2016-10-06.html
https://www.cms.gov/Newsroom/MediaReleaseDatabase/Press-releases/2016-Press-releases-items/2016-10-06.html


 
 

 

35 

regulations governing Medicare moratoria); id. § 455.470(c) (requiring that Medicaid moratoria be 
imposed and extended, as necessary, in six-month increments).  

[105] See Press Release, Ctrs. for Medicare & Medicaid Servs., CMS Imposes First Affordable Care 
Act Enrollment Moratorium to Combat Fraud (July 26, 2013), https://www.cms.gov/Newsroom/ 
MediaReleaseDatabase/Press-releases/2013-Press-releases-items/2013-07-26.html; Press Release, Ctrs. 
for Medicare & Medicaid Servs., Second Wave of CMS' Enrollment Moratoria Extended for Home 
Health and Ground Ambulance Suppliers; Four New Geographic Areas Added (Jan. 30, 2014), 
https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/mediareleasedatabase/press-releases/2014-press-releases-items/2014-
01-30-2.html. 

[106] See Press Release, Ctrs. for Medicare & Medicaid Servs., CMS extends, expands fraud-fighting 
enrollment moratoria efforts in six states (July 29, 2016), https://www.cms.gov/Newsroom/Media 
ReleaseDatabase/Press-releases/2016-Press-releases-items/2016-07-29-2.html.  

[107] See Press Release, Ctrs. for Medicare & Medicaid Servs., CMS Imposes First Affordable Care 
Act Enrollment Moratoria to Combat Fraud (July 26, 2013), https://www.cms.gov/Newsroom/ 
MediaReleaseDatabase/Press-releases/2013-Press-releases-items/2013-07-26.html; Press Release, Ctrs. 
for Medicare & Medicaid Servs., Second Wave of CMS' Enrollment Moratoria Extended for Home 
Health and Ground Ambulance Suppliers; Four New Geographic Areas Added (Jan. 30, 2014), 
https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/mediareleasedatabase/press-releases/2014-press-releases-items/2014-
01-30-2.html. 

[108] Press Release, Ctrs. for Medicare & Medicaid Servs., CMS Extends, Expands Fraud-Fighting 
Enrollment Moratoria Efforts in Six States (July 29, 2016), https://www.cms.gov/Newsroom/ 
MediaReleaseDatabase/Press-releases/2016-Press-releases-items/2016-07-29-2.html. 

[109] U.S. Dep't of Health & Human Servs., Health Information Privacy, Enforcement Highlights, 
Numbers at a Glance (Oct. 31, 2016), https://www.hhs.gov/hipaa/for-professionals/compliance-
enforcement/data/enforcement-highlights/index.html. 

[110] Data gathered through HHS press releases and other publicly available information. See 
generally U.S. Dep't of Health & Human Servs., Health Information Privacy, Resolution Agreements, 
http://www.hhs.gov/hipaa/for-professionals/compliance-enforcement/agreements/index.html (last 
visited Feb. 6, 2017).  

[111] See generally id. 

[112] U.S. Dep't of Health & Human Servs., Office of Inspector Gen., OCR Should Strengthen Its 
Oversight of Covered Entities' Compliance with the HIPAA Privacy Standards, at app. C (Sept. 2015), 
http://oig.hhs.gov/oei/reports/oei-09-10-00510.pdf. 

[113] U.S. Dep't of Health & Human Servs., Office of Inspector Gen., HIPAA Privacy, Security, and 
Breach Notification Audit Program, https://www.hhs.gov/hipaa/for-professionals/compliance-
enforcement/audit/ (last visited Feb. 6, 2017). 

https://www.cms.gov/Newsroom/%20MediaReleaseDatabase/Press-releases/2013-Press-releases-items/2013-07-26.html
https://www.cms.gov/Newsroom/%20MediaReleaseDatabase/Press-releases/2013-Press-releases-items/2013-07-26.html
https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/mediareleasedatabase/press-releases/2014-press-releases-items/2014-01-30-2.html
https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/mediareleasedatabase/press-releases/2014-press-releases-items/2014-01-30-2.html
https://www.cms.gov/Newsroom/Media%20ReleaseDatabase/Press-releases/2016-Press-releases-items/2016-07-29-2.html
https://www.cms.gov/Newsroom/Media%20ReleaseDatabase/Press-releases/2016-Press-releases-items/2016-07-29-2.html
https://www.cms.gov/Newsroom/%20MediaReleaseDatabase/Press-releases/2013-Press-releases-items/2013-07-26.html
https://www.cms.gov/Newsroom/%20MediaReleaseDatabase/Press-releases/2013-Press-releases-items/2013-07-26.html
https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/mediareleasedatabase/press-releases/2014-press-releases-items/2014-01-30-2.html
https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/mediareleasedatabase/press-releases/2014-press-releases-items/2014-01-30-2.html
https://www.cms.gov/Newsroom/%20MediaReleaseDatabase/Press-releases/2016-Press-releases-items/2016-07-29-2.html
https://www.cms.gov/Newsroom/%20MediaReleaseDatabase/Press-releases/2016-Press-releases-items/2016-07-29-2.html
https://www.hhs.gov/hipaa/for-professionals/compliance-enforcement/data/enforcement-highlights/index.html
https://www.hhs.gov/hipaa/for-professionals/compliance-enforcement/data/enforcement-highlights/index.html
http://www.hhs.gov/hipaa/for-professionals/compliance-enforcement/agreements/index.html
http://oig.hhs.gov/oei/reports/oei-09-10-00510.pdf
https://www.hhs.gov/hipaa/for-professionals/compliance-enforcement/audit/
https://www.hhs.gov/hipaa/for-professionals/compliance-enforcement/audit/


 
 

 

36 

[114] A covered entity is a health plan, a health care clearinghouse, or a health care provider who 
conducts certain billing- and payment-related transactions electronically. A business associate is an 
entity or person, other than a member of the workforce of a covered entity, that performs functions or 
activities on behalf of, or provides certain services to, a covered entity that involve creating, receiving, 
maintaining, or transmitting PHI. A business associate also is any subcontractor that creates, receives, 
maintains, or transmits PHI on behalf of another business associate. See U.S. Dep't of Health & Human 
Servs., Office of Inspector Gen., Guidance on HIPAA & Cloud Computing (Oct. 6, 2016), 
https://www.hhs.gov/hipaa/for-professionals/special-topics/cloud-computing/index.html?language=es.  

[115] U.S. Dep't of Health & Human Servs., Office of Inspector Gen., OCR Launches Phase 2 of 
HIPAA Audit Program (Mar. 21, 2016), https://www.hhs.gov/hipaa/for-professionals/compliance-
enforcement/audit/phase2announcement/.  

[116] U.S. Dep't of Health & Human Servs., Office of Inspector Gen., Guidance on HIPAA & Cloud 
Computing (Oct. 6, 2016), https://www.hhs.gov/hipaa/for-professionals/special-topics/cloud-
computing/index.html?language=es.  

[117] Id. 

[118] Id. 

[119] Id. 

[120] Id. 

[121] Id. 

[122] Id. 

[123] See, e.g., Press Release, U.S. Dep't of Health & Human Servs., Widespread HIPAA 
Vulnerabilities Result in $2.7 Million Settlement with Oregon Health & Science University (July 18, 
2016), https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2016/07/18/widespread-hipaa-vulnerabilities-result-in-
settlement-with-oregon-health-science-university.html.  

[124] See generally U.S. Dep't of Health & Human Servs., Health Information Privacy, Resolution 
Agreements, http://www.hhs.gov/hipaa/for-professionals/compliance-enforcement/agreements/index. 
html (last visited Jan. 30, 2017). 

[125] Jocelyn Samuels, Health Information Privacy in the Digital Age: Where to Focus Enforcement 
Efforts, U.S. Dep't of Health & Human Servs. (Oct. 13, 2016), https://www.hhs.gov/blog/2016/10/13/ 
health-information-privacy-digital-age-where-focus-enforcement-efforts.html.  

[126] Press Release, U.S. Dep't of Health & Human Servs., Advocate Health Care Settles Potential 
HIPAA Penalties for $5.55 Million (Aug. 4, 2016), https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/ 
2016/08/04/advocate-health-care-settles-potential-hipaa-penalties-555-million.html.  

https://www.hhs.gov/hipaa/for-professionals/special-topics/cloud-computing/index.html?language=es
https://www.hhs.gov/hipaa/for-professionals/compliance-enforcement/audit/phase2announcement/
https://www.hhs.gov/hipaa/for-professionals/compliance-enforcement/audit/phase2announcement/
https://www.hhs.gov/hipaa/for-professionals/special-topics/cloud-computing/index.html?language=es
https://www.hhs.gov/hipaa/for-professionals/special-topics/cloud-computing/index.html?language=es
https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2016/07/18/widespread-hipaa-vulnerabilities-result-in-settlement-with-oregon-health-science-university.html
https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2016/07/18/widespread-hipaa-vulnerabilities-result-in-settlement-with-oregon-health-science-university.html
http://www.hhs.gov/hipaa/for-professionals/compliance-enforcement/agreements/index.%20html
http://www.hhs.gov/hipaa/for-professionals/compliance-enforcement/agreements/index.%20html
https://www.hhs.gov/blog/2016/10/13/%20health-information-privacy-digital-age-where-focus-enforcement-efforts.html
https://www.hhs.gov/blog/2016/10/13/%20health-information-privacy-digital-age-where-focus-enforcement-efforts.html
https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/%202016/08/04/advocate-health-care-settles-potential-hipaa-penalties-555-million.html
https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/%202016/08/04/advocate-health-care-settles-potential-hipaa-penalties-555-million.html


 
 

 

37 

[127] See id. 

[128] Id. 

[129] Id. 

[130] Press Release, U.S. Dep't of Health & Human Servs., Widespread HIPAA vulnerabilities result 
in $2.7 million settlement with Oregon Health & Science University (July 18, 2016), 
http://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2016/07/18/widespread-hipaa-vulnerabilities-result-in-settlement-
with-oregon-health-science-university.html.  

[131] Id. 

[132] Id. 

[133] Press Release, U.S. Dep't of Health & Human Servs., HIPAA Settlement Illustrates the 
Importance of Reviewing and Updating, As Necessary, Business Associate Agreements (Sept. 23, 2016), 
https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2016/09/23/hipaa-settlement-illustrates-importance-of-reviewing-
updating-business-associate-agreements.html. 

[134] Id. 

[135] Id. 

[136] Press Release, U.S. Dep't of Health & Human Servs., HIPAA settlement illustrates the importance 
of reviewing and updating, as necessary, business associate agreements (Sept. 23, 2016), 
https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2016/09/23/hipaa-settlement-illustrates-importance-of-reviewing-
updating-business-associate-agreements.html.  

[137] Press Release, U.S. Dep't of Health & Human Servs., Multiple Alleged HIPAA Violations Result 
in $2.75 Million Settlement with the University of Mississippi Medical Center (UMMC) (July 21, 2016), 
http://www.hhs.gov/hipaa/for-professionals/compliance-enforcement/agreements/UMMC/. 

[138] Id. 

[139] Id. 

[140] Id.  

[141] Press Release, U.S. Dep't of Health & Human Servs., $2.14 Million HIPAA Settlement 
Underscores Importance of Managing Security Risk (Oct. 18, 2016), https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/ 
2016/10/18/214-million-hipaa-settlement-underscores-importance-managing-security-risk.html. 

[142] Id. 

[143] Id.  

http://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2016/07/18/widespread-hipaa-vulnerabilities-result-in-settlement-with-oregon-health-science-university.html
http://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2016/07/18/widespread-hipaa-vulnerabilities-result-in-settlement-with-oregon-health-science-university.html
https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2016/09/23/hipaa-settlement-illustrates-importance-of-reviewing-updating-business-associate-agreements.html
https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2016/09/23/hipaa-settlement-illustrates-importance-of-reviewing-updating-business-associate-agreements.html
https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2016/09/23/hipaa-settlement-illustrates-importance-of-reviewing-updating-business-associate-agreements.html
https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2016/09/23/hipaa-settlement-illustrates-importance-of-reviewing-updating-business-associate-agreements.html
http://www.hhs.gov/hipaa/for-professionals/compliance-enforcement/agreements/UMMC/
https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/%202016/10/18/214-million-hipaa-settlement-underscores-importance-managing-security-risk.html
https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/%202016/10/18/214-million-hipaa-settlement-underscores-importance-managing-security-risk.html


 
 

 

38 

[144] Press Release, U.S. Dep't of Health & Human Servs., UMass Settles Potential HIPAA Violations 
Following Malware Infection (Nov. 22, 2016), https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2016/11/22/umass-
settles-potential-hipaa-violations-following-malware-infection.html.  

[145] Id. 

[146] Id.  

[147] 2016 WL 6407128, *4 (5th Cir., Oct. 28, 2016); cf. U.S. v. McClatchey, 217 F.3d 823, 834 (10th 
Cir. 2000). 

[148] Id. 

[149] Id. 

[150] Id. 

[151] 81 Fed. Reg. 88,368 (Dec. 7, 2016). 

[152] Id. 

[153] See 81 Fed. Reg. 88,370 (Dec. 7, 2016). 

[154] See 81 Fed. Reg. 88,368 (Dec. 7, 2016). 

[155] See 81 Fed. Reg. 88,381 (Dec. 7, 2016). 

[156] See 81 Fed. Reg. 88,385 – 87 (Dec. 7, 2016). 

[157] See 81 Fed. Reg. 88,375 (Dec. 7, 2016). 

[158] See 81 Fed. Reg. 88,375-77 (Dec. 7, 2016).  

[159] Id. 

[160] See 81 Fed. Reg. 88,377 (Dec. 7, 2016). 

[161] See 81 Fed. Reg. 88,378 (Dec. 7, 2016). 

[162] See 81 Fed. Reg. 88,371 (Dec. 7, 2016) (emphasis in original). 

[163] Id. 

[164] 42 U.S.C. § 1320a-7a(a)(5).  

[165] 81 Fed. Reg. 88,398 (Dec. 7, 2016). 

https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2016/11/22/umass-settles-potential-hipaa-violations-following-malware-infection.html
https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2016/11/22/umass-settles-potential-hipaa-violations-following-malware-infection.html


 
 

 

39 

[166] Tenet Healthcare Corp., Current Report (Form 8-K), at 3 (Sept. 30, 2016). 

[167] Press Release, Office of Pub. Affairs, U.S. Dep't of Justice, Nation's Largest Nursing Home 
Pharmacy to Pay Over $28 Million to Settle Kickback Allegations (Oct. 17, 2016), 
https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/nation-s-largest-nursing-home-pharmacy-pay-over-28-million-settle-
kickback-allegations. 

[168] See Complaint of the United States, United States ex rel. McCoyd v. Abbott Labs., et al., No. 
1:07-cv-00081 (W.D. Va. Feb. 4, 2011); United States ex rel. Spetter v. Abbott Labs., et al., No. 1:10-
cv-00006, at 1–2 (W.D. Va. Dec. 22, 2014). 

[169] Press Release, Office of Pub. Affairs, U.S. Dep't of Justice, Nation's Largest Nursing Home 
Pharmacy to Pay Over $28 Million to Settle Kickback Allegations (Oct. 17, 2016), 
https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/nation-s-largest-nursing-home-pharmacy-pay-over-28-million-settle-
kickback-allegations.  

[170] Press Release, U.S. Atty's Office for the Middle Dist. of Fl., U.S. Dep't of Justice, United States 
Settles False Claims Act Allegations Against Compound Pharmacy Owners For $7.75 Million (Sept. 14, 
2016), https://www.justice.gov/usao-mdfl/pr/united-states-settles-false-claims-act-allegations-against-
compound-pharmacy-owners-775; Press Release, U.S. Atty's Office for the Middle Dist. of Fl., U.S. 
Dep't of Justice, United States Settles False Claims Act Allegations Against Compound Pharmacy 
Owner For $4.25 Million (Oct. 21, 2016), https://www.justice.gov/usao-mdfl/pr/united-states-settles-
false-claims-act-allegations-against-compound-pharmacy-owner-425. 

[171] Press Release, U.S. Atty's Office for the Middle Dist. of Fl., U.S. Attorney's Office Collects More 
Than $136 Million For U.S. Taxpayers In Fiscal Year 2015 (Dec. 4, 2015), https://www.justice.gov/ 
usao-mdfl/pr/us-attorney-s-office-collects-more-136-million-us-taxpayers-fiscal-year-2015. 

[172] See Stark Administrative Simplification Act of 2015, H.R. 776, 114th Cong. (2015), available at 
https://www.congress.gov/bill/114th-congress/house-bill/776/all-info; Medicaid Physician Self-
Referral Act of 2015, H.R. 1083, 114th Cong. (2015), available at https://www.congress.gov/bill/114th-
congress/house-bill/1083/all-actions?q=%7B%22search%22%3A%5B%22%5C%22hr1083%5C% 
22%22%5D%7D&resultIndex=1; Promoting Integrity in Medicare Act of 2016, H.R. 5088, 114th Cong. 
(2016), available at https://www.congress.gov/bill/114th-congress/house-bill/5088/text?q=%7B 
%22search%22%3A%5B%22%5C%22stark+law%5C%22%22%5D%7D&resultIndex=2.  

[173] S. Comm. on Finance, Majority Staff Report, Why Stark, Why Now? Suggestions to Improve 
the Stark Law to Encourage Innovative Payment Models (June 13, 2016), http://www.finance.senate. 
gov/imo/media/doc/Stark%20White%20Paper,%20SFC%20Majority%20Staff.pdf.  

[174] Id. at 2. 

[175] Hearing, S. Comm. on Finance, Examining the Stark Law: Current Issues and Opportunities 
(July 12, 2016), http://www.finance.senate.gov/hearings/examining-the-stark-law-current-issues-and-
opportunities.  

https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/nation-s-largest-nursing-home-pharmacy-pay-over-28-million-settle-kickback-allegations
https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/nation-s-largest-nursing-home-pharmacy-pay-over-28-million-settle-kickback-allegations
https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/nation-s-largest-nursing-home-pharmacy-pay-over-28-million-settle-kickback-allegations
https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/nation-s-largest-nursing-home-pharmacy-pay-over-28-million-settle-kickback-allegations
https://www.justice.gov/usao-mdfl/pr/united-states-settles-false-claims-act-allegations-against-compound-pharmacy-owners-775
https://www.justice.gov/usao-mdfl/pr/united-states-settles-false-claims-act-allegations-against-compound-pharmacy-owners-775
https://www.justice.gov/usao-mdfl/pr/united-states-settles-false-claims-act-allegations-against-compound-pharmacy-owner-425
https://www.justice.gov/usao-mdfl/pr/united-states-settles-false-claims-act-allegations-against-compound-pharmacy-owner-425
https://www.justice.gov/%20usao-mdfl/pr/us-attorney-s-office-collects-more-136-million-us-taxpayers-fiscal-year-2015
https://www.justice.gov/%20usao-mdfl/pr/us-attorney-s-office-collects-more-136-million-us-taxpayers-fiscal-year-2015
https://www.congress.gov/bill/114th-congress/house-bill/776/all-info
https://www.congress.gov/bill/114th-congress/house-bill/1083/all-actions?q=%7B%22search%22%3A%5B%22%5C%22hr1083%5C%25%2022%22%5D%7D&resultIndex=1
https://www.congress.gov/bill/114th-congress/house-bill/1083/all-actions?q=%7B%22search%22%3A%5B%22%5C%22hr1083%5C%25%2022%22%5D%7D&resultIndex=1
https://www.congress.gov/bill/114th-congress/house-bill/1083/all-actions?q=%7B%22search%22%3A%5B%22%5C%22hr1083%5C%25%2022%22%5D%7D&resultIndex=1
https://www.congress.gov/bill/114th-congress/house-bill/5088/text?q=%7B%20%22search%22%3A%5B%22%5C%22stark+law%5C%22%22%5D%7D&resultIndex=2
https://www.congress.gov/bill/114th-congress/house-bill/5088/text?q=%7B%20%22search%22%3A%5B%22%5C%22stark+law%5C%22%22%5D%7D&resultIndex=2
http://www.finance.senate.gov/hearings/examining-the-stark-law-current-issues-and-opportunities
http://www.finance.senate.gov/hearings/examining-the-stark-law-current-issues-and-opportunities


 
 

 

40 

[176] Hearing, S. Comm. on Finance, Examining the Stark Law: Current Issues and Opportunities 
(July 12, 2016), http://www.finance.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/7.12.16%20Hatch%20Statement% 
20at%20Stark%20Law%20Hearing.pdf (statement of Sen. Orrin Hatch, Chairman, S. Comm. on 
Finance).  

[177] Hearing, S. Comm. on Finance, Examining the Stark Law: Current Issues and Opportunities (July 
12, 2016), http://www.finance.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/071216%20Wyden%20Statement% 
20SFC%20Hearing%20on%20Stark%20Law.pdf (statement of Sen. Ron Wyden, Member, S. Comm. 
on Finance). 

[178] Medicare Program; Revisions to Payment Policies under the Physician Fee Schedule and Other 
Revisions to Part B for CY 2017; Medicare Advantage Pricing Data Release; Medicare Advantage and 
Part D Medical Low Ratio Data Release; Medicare Advantage Provider, 81 Fed. Reg. 80170, 80524–32 
(Nov. 15, 2016). 

[179] Council for Urological Interests v. Burwell, 790 F.3d 212, 221-22 (D.C. Cir. 2015). 

[180] Medicare Program; Revisions to Payment Policies under the Physician Fee Schedule and Other 
Revisions to Part B for CY 2017; Medicare Advantage Pricing Data Release; Medicare Advantage and 
Part D Medical Low Ratio Data Release; Medicare Advantage Provider, 81 Fed. Reg. 80,170, 80,525 
(Nov. 15, 2016). 

[181] Id. at 80,534–35. 

[182] Id. at 80,534. 

[183] Press Release, Office of Pub. Affairs, U.S. Dep't of Justice, South Carolina Hospital to Pay $17 
Million to Resolve False Claims Act and Stark Law Allegations (July 28, 2016), 
https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/south-carolina-hospital-pay-17-million-resolve-false-claims-act-and-
stark-law-allegations.  

[184] Press Release, Office of Pub. Affairs, U.S. Dep't of Justice, Former Chief Executive of South 
Carolina Hospital Pays $1 Million and Agrees to Exclusion to Settle Claims Related to Illegal Payments 
to Referring Physicians (Sept. 27, 2016), https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/former-chief-executive-south-
carolina-hospital-pays-1-million-and-agrees-exclusion-settle. 

[185] Medicare Program; Merit-Based Incentive Payment System (MIPS) and Alternative Payment 
Model (APM) Incentive Under the Physician Fee Schedule, and Criteria for Physician-Focused Payment 
Models, 81 Fed. Reg. 77008–10 ((Nov. 4, 2016) (codified at 42 CFR §§ 414, 495). 

[186] Id. at 77009–77010.  

[187] Id. at 77012–77013.  

[188] Id. at 77013.  

http://www.finance.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/7.12.16%20Hatch%20Statement%25%2020at%20Stark%20Law%20Hearing.pdf
http://www.finance.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/7.12.16%20Hatch%20Statement%25%2020at%20Stark%20Law%20Hearing.pdf
http://www.finance.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/071216%20Wyden%20Statement%25%2020SFC%20Hearing%20on%20Stark%20Law.pdf
http://www.finance.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/071216%20Wyden%20Statement%25%2020SFC%20Hearing%20on%20Stark%20Law.pdf
https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/south-carolina-hospital-pay-17-million-resolve-false-claims-act-and-stark-law-allegations
https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/south-carolina-hospital-pay-17-million-resolve-false-claims-act-and-stark-law-allegations
https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/former-chief-executive-south-carolina-hospital-pays-1-million-and-agrees-exclusion-settle
https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/former-chief-executive-south-carolina-hospital-pays-1-million-and-agrees-exclusion-settle


 
 

 

41 

[189] Id. at 77011. 

[190] Id.  

[191] Id.  

[192] Id. at 77012. 

[193] Id.  

[194] Id.  

[195] Id. at 77013. 

[196] Id. at 77426. 

[197] Id. at 77408.  

[198] See Medicare Program; Advancing Care Coordination Through Episode Payment Models 
(EPMs; Cardiac Rehabilitation Incentive Payment Model; and Changes to the Comprehensive Care for 
Joint Replacement Model (CJR), 81 Fed. Reg. 50,794 (Aug. 2, 2016) (to be codified at 42 C.F.R. §§ 
510, 512).  

[199] Id. 

[200] Id. at 50,855. 

[201] Id. at 50,801.  

[202] Statewide regions announced are: Arkansas, Colorado, Hawaii, Michigan, Montana, New Jersey, 
Ohio, Oklahoma, Oregon, Rhode Island, and Tennessee. Additional regions are: the Greater Kansas City 
Region of Kansas and Missouri; the North Hudson-Capital Region of New York; Northern Kentucky; 
and the Greater Philadelphia Region in Pennsylvania.  

[203] See Press Release, Ctrs. for Medicare & Medicaid Servs., CMS Announces Next Phase in 
Largest-Ever Initiative to Improve Primary Care in America (Aug. 1, 2016), https://www.cms.gov/ 
Newsroom/MediaReleaseDatabase/Press-releases/2016-Press-releases-items/2016-08-01.html.  

[204] 340B Drug Pricing Program Ceiling Price and Manufacturer Civil Monetary Penalties, 82 Fed. 
Reg. 1210 (Jan. 5, 2017) (codified at 42 C.F.R. Part 10). 

[205] Id. at 1215.  

[206] Id. at 1223.  

[207] Id. at 1218. 

https://www.cms.gov/%20Newsroom/MediaReleaseDatabase/Press-releases/2016-Press-releases-items/2016-08-01.html
https://www.cms.gov/%20Newsroom/MediaReleaseDatabase/Press-releases/2016-Press-releases-items/2016-08-01.html


 
 

 

42 

[208] Office for Mgmt. & Budget, OIRA Conclusion of EO 12866 Regulatory 
Review,   https://www.reginfo.gov/public/do/eoDetails?rrid=126712 (last visited Feb. 7, 2017). 

 

 
The following Gibson Dunn lawyers assisted in the preparation of this client update:  Steve Payne, 

John Partridge, Jonathan Phillips, Laura Cole, Reid Rector, Julie Rapoport Schenker, Naomi Takagi, 
Yamini Grema, Allison Chapin, Carolyn Small, Coreen Mao, Eva Michaels, Michael Dziuban and 

Jacob Rierson.  
Gibson Dunn lawyers are available to assist in addressing any questions you may have regarding 

these developments.  Please contact the Gibson Dunn lawyer with whom you usually work or any of 
the following:  

Washington, D.C. 
Stephen C. Payne, Co-Chair, FDA and Health Care Practice Group (202-887-3693, 

spayne@gibsondunn.com) 
F. Joseph Warin (202-887-3609, fwarin@gibsondunn.com) 

Marian J. Lee (202-887-3732, mjlee@gibsondunn.com) 
Daniel P. Chung (202-887-3729, dchung@gibsondunn.com) 

Jonathan M. Phillips (202-887-3546, jphillips@gibsondunn.com)  

Los Angeles 
Debra Wong Yang (213-229-7472, dwongyang@gibsondunn.com) 

San Francisco 
Charles J. Stevens (415-393-8391, cstevens@gibsondunn.com) 

Winston Y. Chan (415-393-8362, wchan@gibsondunn.com)  

Orange County 
Nicola T. Hanna (949-451-4270, nhanna@gibsondunn.com)  

New York 
Alexander H. Southwell (212-351-3981, asouthwell@gibsondunn.com) 

Denver 
Robert C. Blume (303-298-5758, rblume@gibsondunn.com) 

John D.W. Partridge (303-298-5931, jpartridge@gibsondunn.com) 
 

© 2017 Gibson, Dunn & Crutcher LLP 

Attorney Advertising: The enclosed materials have been prepared for general informational purposes 
only and are not intended as legal advice. 

https://www.reginfo.gov/public/do/eoDetails?rrid=126712
http://gibsondunn.com/lawyers/spayne
mailto:spayne@gibsondunn.com
http://www.gibsondunn.com/lawyers/fwarin
mailto:fwarin@gibsondunn.com
http://www.gibsondunn.com/lawyers/mjlee
http://www.gibsondunn.com/lawyers/mjlee
mailto:mjlee@gibsondunn.com
http://www.gibsondunn.com/lawyers/dchung
mailto:dchung@gibsondunn.com
http://www.gibsondunn.com/lawyers/jphillips
mailto:jphillips@gibsondunn.com
http://www.gibsondunn.com/lawyers/dwongyang
mailto:dwongyang@gibsondunn.com
http://www.gibsondunn.com/lawyers/cstevens
mailto:cstevens@gibsondunn.com
http://gibsondunn.com/lawyers/wchan
mailto:wchan@gibsondunn.com
http://www.gibsondunn.com/Lawyers/nhanna
mailto:nhanna@gibsondunn.com
http://www.gibsondunn.com/Lawyers/asouthwell
mailto:asouthwell@gibsondunn.com
http://www.gibsondunn.com/Lawyers/rblume
mailto:rblume@gibsondunn.com
http://gibsondunn.com/lawyers/jpartridge
mailto:jpartridge@gibsondunn.com



